# EFFECT OF NITROGEN SOURCES ON NITROUS OXIDE EMISSION, MAIZE (Zea mays L) YIELD AND NITROGEN USE EFFICIENCY IN WESTERN KENYA

BY

# MASIKA DAVID MUSUYA

# A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN HORTICULTURE (IRRIGATION AND SOIL MANAGEMENT OPTION)

# SCHOOL OF AGRICULTURE AND FOOD SECURITY

MASENO UNIVERSITY

©2017

#### DECLARATION

I certify that this thesis is my original work and has not been presented for a degree in Maseno University or in any other University. The work reported herein was carried out by myself and all the sources of information have been specifically acknowledged by means of references.

Signature	Date
Masika David Musuya	PG/AF/0001/2012

This thesis has been submitted for examination with our approval as the University supervisors

## Prof. Harun Okello Ogindo

Signature.....

Date.....

School of Agriculture and Food Security

Department of Applied Plant Science

Maseno University

**Prof. Peter Asbon Opala** 

Signature.....

Date.....

School of Agriculture and Food Security

Department of Soil Science

Maseno University

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I would like to acknowledge my supervisors Prof. Harun Okello Ogindo of the Department of Applied Plant Sciences and Prof. Peter Asbon Opala of the Department of Soil Science, School of Agriculture and Food Security, Maseno University who repeatedly guided, instructed and gave me ideas and encouragement for the success of this work. Credit goes to the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research (CGIAR) Program on Climate Change, Agriculture, and Food Security (CCAFS) and its Standard Assessment of Mitigation Potential and Livelihoods in Smallholder Systems (SAMPLES) program for its technical and financial support. Lastly, I would also like to express my sincere appreciation to the World Agroforestry Centre (ICRAF) and the International Livestock Research Institute (ILRI) for allowing me to use their laboratories and personnel during samples analysis that facilitated my thesis work.

# DEDICATION

This work is dedicated to my father Ezekiel Musuya who gave his best to see me through school and my dear wife Ruth and daughter Angeline for their continuous encouragement, and above all the God Almighty who gives me strength every day.

#### ABSTRACT

Nitrogen deficiency is a major limiting factor for maize production in western Kenya, therefore, nitrogen fertilizer inputs are required to increase yields in the region. However, most resource poor farmers use low rates of inorganic fertilizers leading to low maize yields. While high rates of inorganic fertilizer application may increase yields, they are however associated with low nitrogen use efficiency (NUE) and emission of greenhouse gases (GHGs) to the environment. Cattle manure may be used as a mitigation option but it is not available in sufficient quantities to meet N needs of the crop. Combining cattle manure and inorganic N fertilizers can result into increased NUE, higher yield and reduced GHGs emission compared to either of them applied alone, due to synergistic effects and improved synchronization of nutrient release and uptake by crops. Hence, the need to come up with a better approach in managing N fertilizers more efficiently to increase yield while keeping emission of GHGs at lower levels. The main objective of this study was to evaluate the effect of applying inorganic and organic sources of nitrogen fertilizer or their combination on N<sub>2</sub>O gas emission, maize yield and NUE. The study was conducted in 2014 during the long rainy season at two sites with contrasting soil characteristics; a highland (Kericho West District) and lowland (Nyando District).The experiment consisted of six treatments i.e. a control with no N input, urea applied alone at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, manure applied alone at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, a combined application of manure and urea each providing 50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, and NPK fertilizer applied at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. A completely randomized design with three replicates was used in the highland where the soil was homogenous, but in the lowland where the soil was heterogeneous, a randomized complete block design was used. Soil gases were sampled using the general static chamber methodology and the N<sub>2</sub>O emissions quantified by use of a SRI 8610C gas chromatograph. Maize yield was determined at harvest and the NUE calculated after plant samples analysis. There were significant differences in N<sub>2</sub>O emissions among treatments with a cumulative seasonal emission range of 0.11 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> (control) to 0.31 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> (urea100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>). Sole manure and urea at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> did not significantly increase N<sub>2</sub>O emission above the control. However, sole urea and NPK at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> produced a significantly higher emission compared to all other treatments. Occurrence of floods and droughts during the season in the lowland resulted into low yields that did not show any treatment effects. However, yields differed significantly in the highland (p < 0.05). The highest grain yield of 3.98 ton ha<sup>-1</sup> was realized from combined manure and urea at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> while the control treatment gave the least yield of 1.36 ton ha<sup>-1</sup>. Sole urea fertilizer at both 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> did not show significant difference in maize yield from the control treatment. However, sole manure at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, integration of manure and urea, and NPK at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> increased yield significantly. N-uptake followed a similar trend as grain yield at both sites. Application of urea alone resulted in relatively higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions per unit of yield compared to other treatments. Increasing the N rate led to further increase in emission per unit kilogram of yield. Combining urea and manure produced the lowest  $N_2O$  emissions per unit of yield. The findings of this study show that the efficiency of use of nitrogenous fertilizers and maize yield can be increased, while keeping the emission of GHGs from agricultural productions systems to the environment at lower levels by combining both organic and inorganic N sources.

CONTENT	PAGE
TITLE	i
DECLARATION	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	iii
DEDICATION	iv
ABSTRACT	V
TABLE OF CONTENTS	vi
LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS	ix
LIST OF TABLES	Х
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
LIST OF APPENDICES	xii
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Background	1
1.2 Problem statement	4
1.3 The objectives of the study	5
1.4 Hypotheses	5
1.5 Justification	5
1.6. Significance of the study	6
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW	7
2.1. Maize	7
2.2. Fertilizer Materials	8
2.3. Agriculture and Nitrous Oxide Emissions	10

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

2.4. Nutrient Use Efficiency
2.4.1 Measures of nutrient use efficiency and their application
2.4.2 Nitrogen Use Efficiency
CHAPTER THREE: MATERIALS AND METHODS17
3.1 Location and Site Characterization17
3.2. Experimental Design and Trial Implementation19
3.3. Trial Establishment and Management
3.4. Plant samples analysis
3.5. Calculation of nitrogen use efficiency
3.6. Soil Sampling and analysis24
3.7. Gas Sampling
3.8. Analysis of gas samples27
3.9. Calculation of N <sub>2</sub> O fluxes
3.10. Statistical Data Analysis
CHAPTER FOUR: RESULTS
4.1. Soil characteristics at the study sites
4.2. Rainfall, soil moisture, soil temperature and air temperature
4.3. Soil N <sub>2</sub> O emission trends over the season
4.4. Soil N <sub>2</sub> O emission
4.5. Maize yield
4.6. Nitrogen concentration and uptake
4.7. Nitrogen use efficiency

CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION	43
5.1. Nitrous Oxide emission	43
5.2. Maize Yields	45
5.3. Nitrogen use efficiency	47
CHAPTER SIX: SUMMARY, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS.	49
6.1. Summary	49
6.2. Conclusion	51
6.3. Recommendations	51
6.4. Recommendations for further studies	52
REFERENCES	53
APPENDICES	69

## LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS

GHGs-Greenhouse gases SSA-Sub-Saharan Africa N-Nitrogen NUE-Nitrogen Use Efficiency N<sub>2</sub>O-Nitrous Oxide FAO-Food and Agriculture Organization C-Control (no fertilizer applied) M-Manure applied at 30 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> N1-Urea applied at 30 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> N2-Urea applied at 100 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> NM-Combined urea and manure applied at 50 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> each NPK-Nitrogen, Phosphorus and Potassium ANUE-Agronomic Nitrogen Use Efficiency ANR-Apparent Nitrogen Recovery

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Experimental treatments showing N-sources and N levels
Table 2: Soil properties at the beginning of the experiment (2014 LR) at the Highland and
Lowland sites from two sampling depths (0-10 cm and 10-20 cm)29
Table 3: Average N <sub>2</sub> O fluxes in a season at the highland and lowland sites35
Table 4: Statistical comparison of N <sub>2</sub> O fluxes at the highland and lowland sites35
Table 5: Maize yield from highland and lowland experimental sites
Table 6: Statistical comparison of maize yield at the highland and lowland sites
Table 7: Concentrations of nitrogen in grains, stovers and cores at maturity stage at the highland
site40
Table 8: Statistical comparison of concentrations (%) of nitrogen in grains, stovers and cores at
maturity stage at the highland site40
Table 9: Total N-uptake at the highland site40
Table 10: The ANUE and the ANR at the highland site

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Location of the study site Nyando, Kenya
Figure 2: Randomization of experimental units at the lowland site (Randomized complete
block design)20
Figure 3: Randomization of experimental units at the highland site (Completely randomized
design)20
Figure 4: Connecting the cables to the battery and chambers
Figure 5: Clipping the chamber lid to the anchor base (Closing chambers)26
Figure 6. Pooling method of gas sampling to give a composite gas mixture from the three
chambers
Figure 7: Amount of rainfall and changes in soil moisture content in the highland and lowland
sites
Figure 8: N <sub>2</sub> O emission trends in the highland during 2014 long rain season32
Figure 9: N <sub>2</sub> O emission trends in the lowland during 2014 long rain season
Figure 10: Seasonal cumulative $N_2O$ emissions sampled over a period of 16 weeks at the
highland site
Figure 11: Seasonal cumulative $N_2O$ emissions sampled over a period of 13 weeks in the
lowland site

# LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix 1.0: Analysis of variance highland grain yield
Appendix 2.0: Analysis of variance highland stover yield
Appendix 3.0: Analysis of variance lowland grain yield
Appendix 4.0: Analysis of variance lowland stover yield
Appendix 5.0: Analysis of variance highland seasonal cumulative N <sub>2</sub> O emission69
Appendix 6.0: Analysis of variance lowland seasonal cumulative N <sub>2</sub> O emission69
Appendix 7.0: Analysis of variance highland grains N concentration70
Appendix 8.0: Analysis of variance highland stover N concentration70
Appendix 9.0: Analysis of variance highland cores N concentration70
Appendix 10.0: Analysis of variance N <sub>2</sub> O emissions per yield70

#### **CHAPTER ONE**

#### **INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1. Background

Nitrogen is an essential nutrient for crop production, but its availability remains globally the most limiting plant growth factor for non-leguminous crops (Adediran and Banjoko, 1995; Shanti *et al.*, 1997; Vanlauwe *et al.*, 2011; O'Neil *et al.*, 2004). In Kenya, soils have been reported to decline in fertility as a result of continuous cultivation without fertilizer inputs. For example, Smaling *et al.* (1993; 1997) reported an annual net nutrient depletion exceeding 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in central Kenya and 112 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> in Kisii, respectively. Similar depletion rates exist in most parts of western Kenya. This loss in soil fertility has resulted into a decline in maize yields in many farmers' fields where yields less than 2.0 ton ha<sup>-1</sup> have been reported compared to the potential maize yield of greater than 6.0 ton ha<sup>-1</sup> (Gitari *et al.*, 1996; Hassan *et al.*, 1998). This has greatly contributed to food insecurity issues among the ever increasing population in Kenya and in Africa at large, which becomes a major obstacle in achieving the sustainable development goals of ending hunger and poverty by 2030 (FAO, 2015). There is therefore an urgent need for use of N inputs in order to realize higher yields and increase food security.

Replenishment of soil N requires application of inorganic or organic N fertilizers either alone or in combination (Palm *et al.*, 1997; Vanlauwe *et al.*, 2002a; Shiluli *et al.*, 2003). Inorganic fertilizer N is soluble and therefore readily available for crop uptake and often results into high yields when timely applied and at the correct rates. However, they are too expensive (Bationo *et al.*, 2006; Morris *et al.*, 2007) and resource poor farmers in the region cannot afford them hence only use very low rates. For example, Adiel (2004) reported that smallholder farmers in Kenya use less than 20 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> as compared to the recommended 60 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> for maize production.

Nitrogen use efficiency (NUE) provides information about the relative utilization of additional N applied to an agricultural production system of a country or region. It is influenced by various factors such as source of fertilizer N, fertilizer rate, timing of application, method of application, soil type, crop health (plant stresses) and the magnitude of nitrogen loss (Roberts, 2008). Weather conditions such as rainfall, sunshine, temperature and wind-speed influence the rate of volatilization of surface-applied urea-based products (Roberts, 2008). The timing and amount of rainfall influences the rates of leaching and denitrification losses of available nitrate-N (Craswell and Vlek, 1979). While increasing the rates of inorganic N is necessary in increasing maize yields, this often results into reduced NUE. The low NUE from higher inorganic N rates is attributed mainly to leaching, erosion, bypass flow and runoff losses of the readily soluble N fertilizers (Craswell & Vlek, 1979; Sigunga, 1997; Roberts 2008). In addition, increased gaseous losses through volatilization and denitrification processes have resulted in increased emission of greenhouse gases (GHGs) to the environment (Mosier, 1994; Tokuda and Hayatsu, 2001; Khan et al., 2007). For example,  $N_2O$  is one of the major GHGs emitted from N fertilizers and contributes to stratospheric ozone depletion (Ravishankara et al., 2009) resulting in global warming. Therefore, understanding the NUE under farming systems has become an urgent task that underlies success in agricultural development globally (Thompson, 2012; Snapp et al., 2014).

Locally available organic N sources such as cattle manure can be used for correcting N deficiency and therefore increase crop yields. They have also been reported to produce lower emissions of GHGs such as N<sub>2</sub>O and CH<sub>4</sub> compared to inorganic-N fertilizers (Mapanda *et al.*,

2011) and hence they are likely to have a higher NUE (Kimetu *et al.*, 2004). However, these depend on type and quality of manure, soil type and other soil conditions (Pelster *et al.*, 2012). Cattle manure usually has very low levels of nitrogen (Palm *et al.*, 1997; Rufino *et al.*, 2010). The highest content has been found to be about 2.3% N and the situation is further aggravated by the fact that their storage is poor and therefore most manure on smallholder farms hardly have more than 0.7% N (Palm *et al.*, 1997). Consequently, application of manure often results into lower yields as a result of N-immobilization in soil (Ma *et al.*, 1999; Nhamo, 2002). Another constraint to the use of manure is the low quantities available (Palm *et al.*, 1997), given that a majority of farmer households own none or only small herds of cattle.

Due to the drawbacks that come with either sole application of organic or inorganic sources of N, technologies that combine both N sources have been suggested as better options in increasing NUE and providing a more balanced supply of nutrients (Donovan and Casey 1998). Greater yield benefits can be achieved through combined application of organic and inorganic fertilizers compared to either of them applied alone (Mucheru-Muna *et al.*, 2007; Nziguheba *et al.*, 2002), due to synergistic effects and improved synchronization of nutrient release and uptake by crops (Palm *et al.* 1997). Combining inorganic and organic N sources has also been found to result into lower GHGs emission per unit yield (Mapanda *et al.*, 2011), although there is limited information to support this because many studies (e.g. Nziguheba *et al.*, 2002; Vanlauwe *et al.*, 2002a and 2002b; Shiluli *et al.*, 2003; Mucheru-Muna *et al.*, 2007 etc) in Sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) concentrated mainly on their effect on crop yields.

#### **1.2 Problem statement**

Nitrogen deficiency is the main limiting factor on maize production in western Kenya (Sanchez, 2002; Shiluli et al., 2003) and hence, there is need to apply nitrogen inputs in the soil to increase yields in the region. However, most resource poor farmers use low rates of inorganic fertilizers leading to low maize yields. While high rates of inorganic nitrogenous fertilizer applications may increase yields, they are also associated with low NUE and emission of GHGs to the environment (Khan et al., 2007). Emission of N to the atmosphere contributes to the problem of climate change (global warming) which in turn affects food production. Although cattle manure may be used as a mitigation option in reducing GHGs emission (Mapanda et al., 2011), the available manures on most smallholder farms are usually of poor quality with high C:N ratios. They therefore immobilize N and hence release lower quantities of N for plant growth. Combined application of inorganic and organic fertilizers such as cattle manure has therefore been recommended to overcome the problems of sole application of either of the N sources. Combined application of cattle manure and inorganic N fertilizers can result into increased NUE, higher yield and reduced GHGs emission compared to either of them applied alone, due to synergistic effects and improved synchronization of nutrient release and uptake by crops. However, there is limited information to support this because many studies in Sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) concentrated mainly on their effect on crop yields. Hence, this study was set out to evaluate the effect of applying inorganic and organic sources of nitrogen on N<sub>2</sub>O emission, maize yield and NUE in two agro-ecological zones in western Kenya.

#### **1.3.** The objectives of the study

#### **1.3.1** General objective

The general objective of this study was to evaluate the effect of cattle manure and inorganic sources of nitrogen applied either alone or in combination on N<sub>2</sub>O emission, maize yield and NUE in two agro-ecological zones in western Kenya.

#### **1.3.2 Specific objectives**

- To determine the effect of inorganic N fertilizer and cattle manure when applied alone or in combination on N<sub>2</sub>O emission at two agro-ecological sites in western Kenya.
- 2. To determine the effect of inorganic N fertilizer and cattle manure when applied alone or in combination on maize yield at two agro-ecological zones in western Kenya.
- 3. To evaluate the effect of inorganic N fertilizers and cattle manure when applied alone or in combination on maize NUE at two agro-ecological zones in western Kenya.

#### **1.4 Hypotheses**

- 1. N<sub>2</sub>O emission is not significantly influenced by application of different N sources.
- 2. Maize yield is not significantly influenced by the types of N sources applied.
- 3. Nitrogen use efficiency by maize is not significantly influenced by different N sources.

#### **1.5 Justification**

Maize production in western Kenya depends mostly on external nutrient inputs and climatic conditions. Nitrogen has a very important role in the growth and development of maize; it is the most limiting nutrient to maize production across Southern and Eastern Africa (Sanchez 2002; Shiluli *et al.*, 2003; Snapp *et al.*, 2014) and strongly linked to N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. N applied is usually not efficiently taken up and utilized by maize, and this often results into increased GHG emissions that are harmful to the environment. This calls for the development of appropriate

approaches to fertilizer best management practices such as, application of the right nutrient source at the right rate. The findings of this study can be used by smallholder resource poor farmers in improving the efficiency of use of nitrogenous fertilizers and raise yield of maize while keeping the contribution of emission of greenhouse gases from agricultural productions systems to the environment as low as possible.

#### **1.6 Significance of the study**.

The study provided useful information on the effect of N-sources on N<sub>2</sub>O gas emission, maize yield and NUE that can be used in making recommendations that optimize N fertilizer use efficiency and yield, while minimizing GHGs emissions to the environment.

#### **CHAPTER TWO**

#### LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 2.1. Maize (Zea mays L.)

Maize (Zea *mays* L.) is produced on nearly 100 million hectares in developing countries, with almost 70 % of the total maize production in the developing world coming from low and lower middle income countries (FAO, 2010). By 2050, demand for maize will double in the developing world (FAO, 2010). Maize is predicted to become the crop with the greatest production globally, and in the developing world by 2025 (Rosegrant *et al.*, 2008). In Kenya, it is the most important grain crop and is produced throughout the country under diverse environments. It is a staple food to a large proportion of people and provides a large fraction of calorie needs to a majority of consumers in urban and rural areas (Nyoro 1992). Nearly all agricultural households plant maize out of which small-scale production accounts for 75% of the total production (Nyoro 2002, Olwende 2012). Successful maize production depends on the correct application of production inputs that will sustain the environment as well as agricultural production. These inputs are adapted cultivars, plant population, soil tillage, fertilization, weed, insect and disease control, harvesting, marketing and financial resources (Jean *et al.*, 2003, Olwende 2012).

The Kenyan national average maize yield per hectare is estimated at 1.8 tons (20 bags of 90 kilogram bags). Maize yields however differ by agro-ecological zones as some farmers particularly those in the high potential maize zones have been able to achieve between 4 and 6 tons per hectare (Jean *et al.*, 2003) hence indicating the potential that exists to increase maize productivity. Maize needs 450 to 600 mm of water per season, which is mainly acquired from the soil moisture reserves. It is a warm weather crop and is not grown in areas where the mean daily

temperature is less than 19 ° C. The critical temperature detrimentally affecting yield is approximately 32 ° C (Jean *et al.*, 2003). Germination is faster and less variable at soil temperatures of 16 to 18 ° C (Jean *et al.*, 2003). The assimilation of nutrients reaches a peak during flowering. At maturity the total nutrient uptake of a single maize plant is 8.7 g of nitrogen, 5.1 g of phosphorus, and 4 g of potassium (Jean *et al.*, 2003). Each ton of grain produced removes 15 to 18 kg of nitrogen, 2.5 to 3 kg of phosphorus and 3 to 4 kg of potassium from the soil. No other cereal crop utilizes resources more efficient than maize, and its yield per ha is the highest of all grain crops. However, in Africa, maize has been grown continuously without adequate fertilization leading to soil fertility depletion and subsequent low crop yields (Gichuru *et al.*, 2003; Cobo et al., 2010; Sanchez 2002; Smaling *et al.*, 1997), which results to food insecurity. N is reported to be depleted more rapidly than any other nutrients for all major farming systems (Walaga *et al.*, 2000).

#### 2.2.0 Fertilizer materials

#### 2.2.1 Organic sources of nutrients

Organic materials, such as animal manures, household composts, crop residues, leguminous cover crops, and biomass from leguminous and non-leguminous trees and shrubs, are often used as major nutrient sources to crops. However, their use in most African cropping systems is usually limited by low availability (Palm *et al.*, 1997; Rufino *et al.*, 2010). Although their application usually leads to increased crop yields (Kimetu *et al.*, 2004), lower yields have also been reported as a result of N-immobilization in soil (Ma *et al.*, 1999; Nhamo, 2002). In a study conducted in Zimbabwe, they were found to produce lower emissions of greenhouse gases such as nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O) and methane (CH<sub>4</sub>) compared with the use of mineral-N fertilizers (Mapanda *et al.*, 2011).

The estimation of N<sub>2</sub>O from arable soils is highly uncertain, because the emission rates vary depending on agricultural practices, crop type, soil texture, N fertilizer source, and climatic conditions. Identification of mitigation options to climate change requires thorough and many data acquisition of greenhouse gas emissions (Flynn and Smith, 2010). Unfortunately, there is limited or lack of work addressing GHG emissions on the basis of agricultural activities in Africa. The use of manure-N to increase food security and as a climate change mitigation strategy in Africa has been widely debated (Mulvaney *et al.*, 2009). It is generally argued that under the current regional farming systems' setup, the use of cattle manure alone may not sustain the food requirements in Africa (Palm *et al.*, 1997; Rufino *et al.*, 2010). The reason is partly due to the fact that an overwhelming majority of farmer households own none or only small herds of cattle. Western Kenya comprises of smallholder farmers who practice maize farming every year and use manure as source of nutrients, though information on the effect of this organic source of N to yield and GHG gas emission is scanty.

#### 2.2.2 Inorganic sources of nutrients

Inorganic fertilizers are used to overcome nutrient deficiencies, but their use in Africa is limited mainly because of lack of purchasing capacity by the smallholder farmers (Bationo *et al.*, 2006; Morris *et al.*, 2007). The smallholder farmers using inorganic fertilizers in Kenya hardly use the recommended rates (60 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) for maize production, with most of them applying less than 20 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (Adiel 2004). The use of inorganic N-fertilizers has been implicated in loss of soil organic C through increased respiration and GHG emissions (Khan *et al.*, 2007). In addition, this C loss would also decrease soil productivity and agronomic efficiency of applied-N, and would therefore shift the N and C balance in favour of GHG emissions (Mulvaney *et al.*, 2009). The lower N use efficiency however would likely lead to greater  $N_2O$  emissions when more N fertilizer is added.

#### 2.2.3 Combining organic and inorganic sources of nutrients

The combined application of organic and inorganic fertilizers is increasingly gaining recognition as one of the appropriate ways of addressing soil fertility depletion, especially in low-external input systems in Africa and forms an integral part of integrated soil fertility management. Greater yield benefits can be achieved following the combined application of organic and inorganic fertilizers compared to either resource applied alone (Nziguheba et al., 2002; Mucheru-Muna et al., 2007). This could be due to additional benefits that organic inputs confer to the soil chemical and physical properties such as, improvement of soil structure, soil moisture holding capacity, cation exchange capacity and addition of other macro-nutrients such as calcium and magnesium and micronutrients (Palm et al., 1997; Mutuo et al., 2000). In addition, inorganic fertilizers are more soluble and therefore readily available for crop uptake and often results into high yields. Nutrient cycling and the associated yield benefits derived from combining organic and inorganic fertilizers are dependent on a number of factors including climate, bio-physico-chemical soil environment and quality of the fertilizer materials (Chivenge et al., 2009). For example, Tian et al. (2007) observed increase in the rate of decomposition and nutrient release from organic materials in wetter climates, but in drier climates decomposition and nutrient release was low.

#### 2.3. Agriculture and Nitrous Oxide Emissions

Agricultural practices such as use of fertilizers are associated with increased production of primary GHGs resulting in global warming. For instance, agriculture contributes approximately 42% of the total GHGs globally (IPCC, 2007). This is derived from manufacture and use of fertilizers, agrichemicals, operation of on-farm machinery, cropping production systems and changes in land-use. The primary GHGs in agriculture are N<sub>2</sub>O, CH<sub>4</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub>. The N<sub>2</sub>O is produced during both nitrification and denitrification processes which are major contributors of annual N<sub>2</sub>O production globally (Mosier *et al.*, 1998), CH<sub>4</sub> is majorly from enteric digestion of ruminants and anaerobic decomposition of organic matter especially from irrigated rice paddies (Yue *et al.*, 2005) and CO<sub>2</sub> is mainly from aerobic decomposition of organic matter. Nitrification and denitrification are both microbial processes in the soil (Bouwman, 1990). A variety of factors control rates of these two microbial processes that produce N<sub>2</sub>O. Important variables are soil water content, temperature, nitrate or ammonium concentrations, available organic carbon for denitrifying bacteria, and pH (Signor *et al.*, 2013)

Agricultural N<sub>2</sub>O emissions are thought to arise from fertilization of soils with mineral N and animal manures (Millar *et al.*, 2014). However, nitrous oxide is also directly evolved in soil during biomass burning, and enhanced emissions arise during conversion of tropical forest to agriculture (Batjes; Bridges, 1992). N<sub>2</sub>O has a Global Warming Potential (GWP) that is approximately 310 times larger than that of CO<sub>2</sub>, and an atmospheric lifetime of about 120 years (IPCC. 2007). It also contributes to the depletion of stratospheric ozone (Bouwman, 1990; Ravishankara *et al.*, 2009). Atmospheric concentrations of N<sub>2</sub>O increased from approximately 270 ppb during the pre-industrial era to 319 ppb in 2005 (IPCC, 2007). Studies also show that the atmospheric concentration of N<sub>2</sub>O is rising linearly at a rate of 0.3% per year (IPCC, 2007). It is estimated that the global annual emission from fertilized cropland is 3.3 ton N<sub>2</sub>O-N year<sup>-1</sup> with an additional 0.8 ton N<sub>2</sub>O-N year<sup>-1</sup> from fertilized grassland (Stehfest; Bouwman. 2006). Synthetic fertilizer-N, applied directly to the soil is the main source of the increase in N<sub>2</sub>O attributed to agriculture. As worldwide fertilizer-N demand is expected to rise from 100 million tonnes in 2006 to >135 million metric tons in 2030, N<sub>2</sub>O emissions are expected to rise further in future (FAO, 2010). A study by Crutzen *et al.* (2008) estimated that every kilogram of fertilizer-N applied to soil will eventually lead to 30–50 g N<sub>2</sub>O-N emission.

Despite detrimental effects on N<sub>2</sub>O emissions and other losses of reactive N to the environment, N fertilizer remains essential to global crop production. After water availability, N availability remains globally the most limiting plant growth factor for non-leguminous crops (Adediran and Banjoko, 1995; Shanti *et al.*, 1997; Vanlauwe *et al.*, 2011; O'Neil *et al.*, 2004). The relationship between crop productivity and fertilizer N input is not linear but follows the well-known diminishing return function. Obtaining higher yields and effective N-fertilizer use efficiency is inherently difficult to achieve (Cassman *et al.*, 2002). This is because highly productive agricultural systems are often associated with large N losses to the environment, including N<sub>2</sub>O emissions.

Addition of fertilizer to arable land affects N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Malhi *et al.* (2006) reported that the amount of N lost as N<sub>2</sub>O was higher from N-fertilized than from zero-N plots cultivated with barley (*Hordeum vulgare* L.), pea (*Pisum sativum* L.), wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.) and canola (*Brassica naptis* L.). Yue *et al.* (2005) found that N<sub>2</sub>O emissions significantly increased from rice fertilized with urea. However, Adviento- Borbe *et al* (2007) showed that in four high-yielding maize systems, N<sub>2</sub>O emission peaks were mainly associated with high temperature and high soil water content resulting from rainfall or irrigation events, but less clearly related to soil NO<sub>3</sub>-N levels. Because interactions among the physical, chemical, and biological variables are complex, N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes from agricultural systems are highly variable in both time and space (Duxbury and McConnaughey, 1986; Smith,1990; Clayton *et al.*, 1994). Consequently, prediction of N<sub>2</sub>O emissions associated with the source of N applied to a specific field or fixed

by legumes (Mosier, 1993) is not yet reliable. Such predictive capabilities are needed because  $N_2O$  emission derived from agriculture alone is 42% of the total annual emissions (IPCC, 2007).

#### 2.4 Nutrient use efficiency

Nutrient use efficiency is defined as the ability of a genotype/cultivar to acquire nutrients from growth medium and/or to incorporate or utilize them in the production of shoot and root biomass or utilizable plant materials (Blair,1993). Higher nutrient use efficiency by plants could reduce fertilizer input costs, decrease the amount of nutrient losses, and enhance crop yields. Sustainable nutrient management therefore, must be both efficient and effective to deliver anticipated economic, social, and environmental benefits. Recovery of applied inorganic fertilizers by plants is low in many soils. Estimates of overall efficiency of these applied fertilizers have been about 50% or lower for N (Baligar and Bennett, 1986a, 1986b). These lower efficiencies are due to significant losses of nutrients by leaching, run-off, gaseous emission and fixation by soil. These nutrient losses can potentially contribute to degradation of soil and eventually lead to overall environmental degradation.

#### 2.4.1 Measures of nutrient use efficiency and their application

There are a number of common measures of nutrient use efficiency, as defined by Dobermann (2007), along with their applications and limitations.

**Agronomic efficiency** (**AE**) is calculated in units of yield increase per unit of nutrient applied. It closely reflects the direct production impact of an applied fertilizer and relates directly to economic return. The calculation of AE requires knowledge of yield without nutrient input, so is only known when research plots with zero nutrient input have been implemented on the farm. If it is calculated using data from annual trials rather than long-term trials, nutrient use efficiency of the applied fertilizer is often underestimated because of residual effects of the application on

future crops. Therefore, estimating long-term contribution of fertilizer to crop yield requires long-term trials.

**Apparent recovery efficiency (RE)** is one of the more complex forms of nutrient use efficiency expressions and is most commonly defined as the difference in nutrient uptake in above-ground parts of the plant between the fertilized and unfertilized crop relative to the quantity of nutrient applied. It is often the preferred nutrient use efficiency expression by scientists studying the nutrient response of the crop. Like AE, it can only be measured when a plot without nutrient has been implemented on the site, but in addition requires measurement of nutrient concentrations in the crop. And, like AE, when calculated from annual response data, it will often underestimate long-term nutrient use efficiency.

**Physiological efficiency** (**PE**) is defined as the yield increase in relation to the increase in crop uptake of the nutrient in above-ground parts of the plant. Like AE and RE, it needs a plot without application of the nutrient of interest to be implemented on the site. It also requires measurement of nutrient concentrations in the crop and is mainly measured and used in research.

**Partial factor productivity (PFP)** is a simple production efficiency expression, calculated in units of crop yield per unit of nutrient applied. It is easily calculated for any farm that keeps records of inputs and yields. It can also be calculated at the regional and national level, provided reliable statistics on input use and crop yields are available. However, partial factor productivity values vary among crops in different cropping systems, because crops differ in their nutrient needs. Hence, geographic regions with different cropping systems are difficult to compare with this indicator.

Partial nutrient balance (PNB) is the simplest form of nutrient recovery efficiency, usually expressed as nutrient output per unit of nutrient input (a ratio of "removal to use"). Less

14

frequently it is reported as "output minus input." PNB can be measured or estimated by crop producers as well as at the regional or national level. Often the assumption is made that a PNB close to 1 suggests that soil fertility will be sustained at a steady state. However, since the balance calculation is a partial balance and nutrient removal by processes, such as erosion and leaching are usually not included, using a PNB of 1 as an indicator of soil fertility sustainability can be misleading, particularly in regions with very low indigenous soil fertility and low inputs and production, such as Sub-Saharan Africa. Also, all nutrient inputs are rarely included in the balance calculations, thus the modifier, partial, in the term. Biological N fixation, recoverable manure nutrients, biosolids, irrigation water, and the atmosphere can all be nutrient sources in addition to fertilizer. Values well below 1, where nutrient inputs far exceed nutrient removal, might suggest avoidable nutrient losses and thus the need for improved nutrient use efficiency (Snyder and Bruulsema, 2007); attainable values, however, are cropping system and soil specific. A PNB greater than 1 means more nutrients are removed with the harvested crop than applied by fertilizer and/or manure, a situation equivalent to "soil mining" of nutrients. This situation may be desired if available nutrient contents in the soil are known to be higher than recommended. However, in cases where soil nutrient concentration is at or below recommended levels, a PNB >1 must be regarded as unsustainable (Brentrup and Palliere, 2010).

**Internal utilization efficiency (IE)** is defined as the yield in relation to total nutrient uptake. It varies with genotype, environment and management. A very high IE suggests deficiency of that nutrient. Low IE suggests poor internal nutrient conversion due to other stresses (deficiencies of other nutrients, drought stress, heat stress, mineral toxicities, pests, etc.).

#### 2.4.2 Nitrogen Use Efficiency

In most cases it is helpful to use more than one nutrient use efficiency term when evaluating any management practice, allowing for a better understanding and quantification of the crop response to the applied nutrient. However, this study focuses on the Agronomic Nitrogen Use Efficiency (ANUE) and Apparent Nitrogen Recovery (ANR) since they closely reflect the direct production impact of an applied fertilizer nutrient and the potential for nutrient loss from the cropping system. Nitrogen has a very important role in the growth and development of maize. It increases the protoplasm content and thus increases cell size, leaf area and photosynthetic activity. However, not all of the applied fertilizer ends up in the crop. Part of the fertilizer nutrients are lost to the wider environment and contribute to environmental problems such as climate change (Conway and Pretty, 1991; Smalling, *et al.*, 2006).

ANUE and ANR provide information about the relative utilization of additional N applied to an agricultural production system of a country or region. They are influenced by various factors such as source of fertilizer N, fertilizer rate, timing of application, method of application, soil type, crop health (plant stresses) and the magnitude of nitrogen loss (Roberts, 2008). Weather conditions such as rainfall, sunshine, temperature and wind-speed influence the rate of volatilization of surface-applied urea-based products (Roberts, 2008). The timing and amount of rainfall influences the rates of leaching and denitrification losses of available nitrate-N (Craswell and Vlek, 1979). Nitrogen Use Efficiency (NUE) is directly linked to both crop yield and N<sub>2</sub>O emission and improving NUE have been listed among today's most critical and daunting research issues (Thompson, 2012) and raising the efficiency with which farmers use N fertilizers is crucial for achieving sustainable agricultural productivity growth, food security, poverty reduction and protecting the environment (Cassman *et al.*, 2002)

#### **CHAPTER THREE**

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### 3.1. Location and site characterization

The study was carried out within a 10 km x 10 km block known as the Lower Nyando Block located in Kericho and Kisumu counties in western Kenya (Between 0°13'30''S -0°24'0''S, 34°54'0''E – 35°4'30''E) identified by the Climate Change, Agriculture and Food Security (CCAFS) project, as one of the "hot spots" (regions and system of high mitigation potential and high vulnerability for food insecurity). The lowland field was located in North Nyakach sub-location in Kisumu county at an altitude of 1226 m above sea level, latitude of 0.3085°S and longitude of 34.9882°E, while the highland field was located in Soin sub-location in Kericho county at an altitude of 1676 m above sea level, latitude of 0.3516°S and longitude of 35.0561°E. The population of the area within the block was about 750,000 people (Mango *et al.*, 2011), mainly Luo and Kalenjin, with a high human population density, with farm holding often less than 1 ha per household. More than 80% of this population formally or informally depends on agriculture for their livelihood. The agricultural structure in the region is mainly subsistence, consisting of mixed cropping systems with maize, sorghum, and sugarcane being the main crops grown.

The lowland has a sub-humid tropical climate while the highland shows a humid tropical climate. The region experiences two types of rain seasons in a year. The long rain season experienced throughout the whole region from April to July (Verchot *et al.*, 2007) and the short rain season which differs slightly depending on the location, but usually occurs in September/October (Onyango *et al.*, 2005). The lowland receives an annual rainfall of about 1,100 mm, while the highland receives about 1,700 mm (ICRAF, 2003).

Temperatures remain relatively stable throughout the year, although average annual temperatures change spatially depending on the altitude. In the lowlands, average annual temperature is 22.2 °C while in the highlands it is 16.9 °C (Verchot *et al.*, 2007). The annual monthly maximum temperatures in the lowlands range from 29 to 31 °C, while the annual monthly minimum temperatures range from 12 to 16 °C (Onyango *et al.*, 2005). In the highlands, the annual monthly maximum temperatures range from 19 to 27 °C, while the annual monthly minimum temperatures range from 5 to 12 °C (Onyango *et al.*, 2005).

Soil at the lowland is Vertisol (locally known as Black Cotton soils), derived from Holocene alluvial deposits, frequently occurring in saline or sodic phases with deep profiles and moderate to low fertility. The predominat soil at highland site is Nitisols which is deep well drained and structurally stable (Waruru *et al.*, 2003). Figure 1 shows the location of the study site (10 km x 10 km block known as the Lower Nyando Block located in Kericho and Kisumu counties in western Kenya).



Figure 1: Location of the study site in Nyando, Kenya

#### 3.2.0 Experimental design and trial implementation

#### 3.2.1 Treatments and experimental design

Six treatments replicated 3 times were applied (Table 1). They included a control (no fertilizer), manure alone of N equivalent at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, urea 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, urea 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, urea 50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> combined with manure 50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and NPK (17:17:17) at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. The application rates for the treatments were same at both experimental sites. Well composted cattle manure of 0.7 % N obtained from ILRI Nairobi provided organic N, while urea and NPK were used as inorganic N. The quantities of manure which were equivalent to 30 kg N (4.3 ton ha<sup>-1</sup>) and 50 kg N (7.2 ton ha<sup>-1</sup>) each were obtained to be used in treatments 2 and 5 respectively.

The experiment was randomized complete block design (RCBD) in the lowland (Figure 2) and completely randomized design (CRD) in the highland (Figure 3). The designs were adopted depending on the slope, soil heterogeneity, size and shape of the experimental farms. The highland farm was homogeneous and suitable for CRD while the lowland one was heterogeneous, hence the need to adopt an RCBD to account for soil variability.

experimental plot				
Treatments	N-source		Total N kg	Quantity/plot
	Organic	Inorganic	ha⁻¹	(56.25m <sup>2</sup> ) g
1. Control (0 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> )	0	0	0	0
2. Manure 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	30	0	30	24000
3. Urea 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	0	30	30	367
4. Urea 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	0	100	100	1200
5.Urea 50 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> + Manure 50 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	50	50	100	611 urea + 40000 manure
6. NPK 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	0	100	100	3300

 Table 1: Treatments, N-sources, rates and the quantity of the fertilizer material applied per experimental plot

N2	NM	NPK	С	М	N1
С	NPK	N2	N1	NM	Μ
Μ	С	N2	NPK	NM	N1

C= Control (no fertilizer); M=Manure 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; N1=Urea 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; N2=Urea 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; NM=Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> each) and NPK= NPK (17:17:17) 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> **Figure 2: Randomization of experimental units at the lowland site (Randomized complete block design)** 

]	N1	NPK	NM	М	С
]	NM	N1	N2	С	Μ
]	NPK	N2	NPK	N1	NM
			N2	С	Μ

C= Control (no fertilizer); M=Manure  $30 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1}$ ; N1=Urea  $30 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1}$ ; N2=Urea  $100 \text{ kg N ha}^{-1}$ ; NM = Urea + Manure (50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> each) and NPK= NPK (17:17:17) 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> Figure 3: Randomization of experimental units at the highland site (Completely randomized design)

#### 3.2.2 Field layout

The plots were set to accommodate the six treatments replicated three times, leading to a total of eighteen plots measuring  $7.5 \times 7.5$  m each in each experimental sites. The arrangement for field layout was adopted depending on the size and shape of the experimental farms.

#### **3.3 Trial establishment and management**

The study was conducted during the long rain season (April to August) in 2014. Land preparation started by ploughing early in February and March to have the field ready for planting at the onset of rains in April. This was done twice by use of an ox-drawn plough which is used by most farmers in the sites. The ploughing depth was maintained at approximately 20 cm throughout to ensure uniformity across the sites. This study focused on maize as the test crop because it is the main cereal crop grown in the study sites. The same crop was used at both sites to make possible direct cross-comparison between the two agro-ecological zones. An improved variety of maize hybrid 614D that is commonly used by local farmers was chosen for planting.

Planting was done at the onset of the rainy season at each site. Maize was planted at spacing of 30 cm (intra-row) and 75 cm (inter-row). Planting ropes marked at 30 cm intervals using ink were used to achieve the required intra-row spacing by making planting holes adjacent to the marks. For efficiency and to avoid bent rows, the holes were made on the same side of the

rope with use of hand held hoes. Two seeds were planted per hole at a depth of about 5-7 cm and later thinned to one for each station. Fertilizer materials were applied in the planting holes at planting time and covered with some soil before placing seeds to avoid direct contact between them. The fertilizers were pre-weighed, using a sensitive balance (1g accuracy). Weeding was done twice to keep the plots free from weeds as they compete with crops for nutrients, water and light. This was done by use of hand held hoes and by shaking soil off from their roots to prevent them from further growth.

Harvesting was done when the crop was at physiological maturity. Grain, stover and core yields in each plot were determined from a net-plot of 3 rows x 2.5 m. The cobs were harvested in such a way that the husks remained on the plant, counted and their total weight determined. All the plants in the net-plot were cut at the soil surface and total stover fresh weights determined in the field. Five representative stovers were selected randomly, cut into 5 cm strips, mixed well, and a subsample of about 500 g taken. The weight of these fresh sub-samples were recorded and then taken to the laboratory for drying. Five cobs were also randomly selected and fresh weight determined (done by ordering the cobs from small to large and then selecting 5 cobs such that a representative sample of the whole range of sizes was selected) and taken to the laboratory for processing and analysis.

#### **3.4.** Plant samples analysis

The plant samples (grains, stovers and cores) obtained at harvest were taken to the laboratory at World Agroforestry Centre in Kisumu where grains were removed from cores and their fresh weights determined. Grains were oven dried at 60°C for 2 days to standardize their moisture content to 15 % while the cores and stovers were air dried for 7 days and their dry weights measured. The moisture content of grain was determined by an SR7801G grain moisture

meter. The grains, cores and stover samples were then ground into fine powders (0.25 mm), by using a RETSCH cutting mill SM 200 and 20 g of each sample packed into zip locked sampling bags. The samples were taken to the International Livestock Research Institute (ILRI) laboratory in Nairobi, where they were further pound into micro-milled powders (5  $\mu$ m) by use of a RETSCH ball mixer mill MM 400 and analyzed for N using a CN analyzer elemental combustion system (Costech International S.p.A., Milano, Italy) fitted with a zero-blank autosampler.

#### 3.5. Calculation of nitrogen use efficiency

The results of plant samples analysis and the maize yield were used to calculate the total N uptake, Agronomic Nitrogen Use Efficiency and the Apparent Nitrogen Recovery (ANR) according to (Cassman *et al.* 1998) using the following equations:

Total N uptake =  $(C_g * Y_g + C_s * Y_s + C_c * Y_c)$ 

Agronomic N use efficiency =  $\frac{100 * (Trt Y - Con Y)kg ha^{-1}}{Total N applied kg ha^{-1}}$ 

Apparent N recovery efficiency =  $\frac{100 * (Trt N uptake - Con N uptake)kgha^{-1}}{Total N applied kg N ha^{-1}}$ 

- $C_g$ ,  $C_s$  and  $C_c$  = grain, stover and cores N concentrations respectively
- $Y_g$ ,  $Y_s$  and  $Y_c$  = grain, stover and cores yield respectively
- Trt Y= Treatment maize yield
- Con Y= Maize yield of the control treatment.
- Trt N uptake= Treatment nitrogen uptake
- Con N uptake= Nitrogen uptake by control treatment.

#### 3.6. Soil sampling and analysis

Soil samples were taken prior to treatments application at both sites. From each plot, two composite samples from two depths; topsoil (0 -10 cm) and subsoil (10-20 cm) were taken using a soil corer (five soil samples from each depth were taken along the two diagonals of the plot by taking a sample at the center and other four at either side from the center on the diagonals, they were thoroughly mixed and sub-samples of 500 g each put in polythene bags). The samples were then taken to the World Agroforestry Centre laboratory in Kisumu where they were air-dried by spreading them in thin layers on paper sheets. The samples were re- packed and taken to the World Agroforestry Centre laboratory in Nairobi where they were oven dried at 40°c for a week and then grounded into fine powders that were analyzed for total N, C, pH and bulk density. Soil pH was measured in 2: 1 water: soil solution. Soil bulk density was determined gravimetrically as described by (van Reeuwijk, 2002). Soil carbon and nitrogen concentrations were determined by extraction (1 : 5 soil : solution) with 2M KCl, reduction with vanadium and green indophenol method on an Epoch microplate spectrophotometer (BioTek, Winooski, VT) as described by (Bolleter *et al.*, 1961).

#### 3.7. Gas sampling

Soil gas emissions were sampled using the gas pooling technique (Arias-Navarro *et al.*, 2013), which is suitable for keeping small-scale emission variability as low as possible. Sampling was done once in a week, any time of the day, taking into account the atmospheric pressure and temperature for the purposes of gas flux calculation. This started from the time of planting up to the time of harvesting the crop. Gaseous emissions from soil were trapped using chambers located randomly within the sampling plots. The chambers were installed during treatment application (planting) time. Each plot had three chambers fixed across the intra-row
spacing with its width covering more than half of this spacing so as to get as close as possible to where the treatments were applied (without disturbing crop roots). Excessive heating of chambers from direct sunlight was prevented by covering the sampling chambers with aluminum foil.

The emitted gas in each chamber was collected into 10 ml glass vials using a 60 mlgraduated syringe. This was done by first taking the heights of the base (fixed) chambers above the ground approximately at the center of the four sides for the purpose of calculating the chamber volume. This was recorded on the data sheet containing the name of the sampling person, plot ID, date, air pressure, environmental condition, vegetation and soil status. The chamber lids, lined with the sealing materials to ensure there was no leakage during gas sampling time, were used to close the bases. They also had a septum through which the gas was sampled, a fan and temperature sensors.

Cables from the battery were connected to all the lids to power the fans (Figure 4) and then the temperature sensors switched on. Time, T1 (0 min) and initial temperatures of the chambers were recorded and immediately closed tightly by using clips (Figure 5) and the gas sampled by using a 60 ml-graduated syringe; 20 ml of gas from each chamber was collected from all the three chambers of every plot (Figure 6), ending up with 60 ml of gas in the syringe (by closing the stop-cock of the syringe before pulling out the needle from septum of each chamber). By using an exhaust needle and the sample syringe needle, a properly labeled vial was flushed up to 20 ml mark with sample gas and swiftly the exhaust needle was removed and the vial filled with the remaining gas such as to create an overpressure. The stop-cock was closed and the syringe pulled out while holding the needle so as not to lose any sample. The vial number/label was then recorded on the data sheet. The process was repeated for time T2 (15 min), T3 (30 min) and T4 (45 min). During sampling for time T4, the final temperature of the chambers was recorded on the data sheet. Temperature sensors were inserted into the soil just outside the chambers for soil temperature recording. The ambient temperature was measured by a thermometer and then recorded on the data sheet. Soil moisture and electrical conductivity were also measured weekly during gas sampling time by using a soil probe at 15 cm depth just outside all chambers. The vials were then transported to the laboratory for analysis within four days of sampling.



Figure 4: Connecting the cables to the battery and chambers



Figure 5: Clipping the chamber lid to the anchor base (Closing chambers)



Figure 6: Pooling method of gas sampling to give a composite gas mixture from the three chambers

### **3.8.** Analysis of gas samples

The air samples were taken to the laboratory at Maseno University within four days of sampling, where they were analyzed for CO<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>4</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O by gas chromatography on an SRI 8610C gas chromatograph 25 (9' Hayesep D column) fitted with a 63Ni-electron capture detector for N<sub>2</sub>O and a flame ionization detector for CH<sub>4</sub> and a thermal conductivity detector for CO<sub>2</sub>. Pure N<sub>2</sub> was the carrier gas at a flow rate of 20 ml min<sup>-1</sup>. A calibration gas (standard gas with known CO<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>4</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O concentrations in synthetic air) was run after every fourth sample analyzed on gas chromatograph and the relation between the peak area from the calibration gas and its concentration was used to determine the CO<sub>2</sub>, CH<sub>4</sub> and N<sub>2</sub>O concentrations of the headspace samples.

#### 3.9. Calculation of N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes

 $N_2O$  fluxes were calculated from the observed rate of change in headspace/chamber concentrations over time (between 0 and sampling after 15, 30 and 45 minutes) using linear regression, taking into account the atmospheric pressure and temperature during the time of sampling (corrected for chamber temperature and air pressure). A four point sampling in time approach was chosen in order to reduce uncertainties in the estimated emissions. The following formula was used in calculation of N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes.

$$F = \frac{C^*MW^*VCh^*60^{*}10^6}{ACh^*VM^*10^9}$$

Where:

- F is the N<sub>2</sub>O flux rate ( $\mu g m^{-2} h^{-1}$ )
- C is the slope of N<sub>2</sub>O concentration with time (ppb/min)
- Mw is the molecular weight of component (g/mol)
- Vch is the headspace/chamber volume (m<sup>3</sup>)
- Ach is the basal chamber area (m<sup>2</sup>)
- Vm is the corrected standard gaseous molar volume (m<sup>3</sup>mol<sup>-1</sup>)

**NOTE:**  $Vm = (22.4 \times 10^{-3} \text{ m}^3 \text{ mol}^{-1} \times (273.15 + \text{temp})/273.15) \times (air \text{ pressure}/1013)$ 

The formula is multiplied by 60 to express the fluxes per hour, and divided by  $10^9$  to convert ppb to g and multiplied by  $10^6$  to convert g to  $\mu$ g. N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes are given in  $\mu$ g N m<sup>-2</sup> h<sup>-1</sup>. Cumulative seasonal emissions were estimated for the treatments using trapezoidal integration between sampling dates.

# 3.10. Statistical data analysis

One-way analysis of variance was carried out to establish any significant treatment effects on N<sub>2</sub>O emission, maize yield and NUE (p < 0.05). The least significant difference of means (LSD) was used to separate treatment means to determine significance difference. The GenStat statistical package version 37.2 was used in the statistical analysis of data.

#### **CHAPTER FOUR**

### RESULTS

#### 4.1. Soil characteristics at the study sites

Soil properties at two depths, just before treatments application are shown in Table 2. The soils at the highland site were more acidic than at the lowland. The highland site also had higher carbon and nitrogen contents, which were almost twice the levels at the lowland. However, lower bulk density and C: N ratio was obtained at the highland than at the lowland.

Table 2: Soil properties at the highland and lowland sites at the beginning of the experiment

Parameter	Highland		Lowland		
	0-10 cm	10-20 cm	0-10 cm	10–20 cm	
%C	2.29	2.27	1.23	1.23	
%N	0.24	0.24	0.12	0.11	
C:N Ratio	9.54	9.46	10.25	11.18	
pН	5.6	5.6	6.6	6.6	
Bulk density gcm-3	0.96	1.00	1.23	1.27	

### 4.2. Rainfall, soil moisture, soil temperature and air temperature

The highland site received a higher amount of seasonal rainfall of 790.40 mm than the lowland site which received a total of 551.80 mm during the four month's duration of the experiment (Figure 7). The soil moisture ranged from 13.4 % to 43 % at the highland farm and 9.6 % to 64.8 % at the lowland farm (Figure 7). The greatest soil moisture content was obtained during weeks 5 and 6 from both sites, at the same time when rainfall amount was highest. The lowest soil moisture content was recorded in weeks 7 and 8 when rainfall was minimum at the highland and there was no rainfall at all at the lowland site. The variations in soil moisture during the season were more closely correlated ( $r^2$ =0.776 & 0.867) to seasonal rainfall patterns for highland and lowland sites respectively. The soil temperature at a depth of 15 cm ranged from

17.6 to 25.8°C with a mean of 22.0°C at the highland and 23.0 to 28.9°C with a mean of 25.3°C at the lowland site. The atmospheric temperatures in the lowland site were considerably higher (average daily minimum 16.0°C and maximum 30.9°C) than in the highland (average daily minimum 13.0°C and maximum 27.2°C).



Figure 7: Amount of rainfall and changes in soil moisture content in the highland and lowland sites from 23<sup>rd</sup> April to 28<sup>th</sup> August 2014.

# 4.3. Soil N<sub>2</sub>O emission trends over the season

Higher amounts of  $N_2O$  were emitted from plots with urea and NPK than those with manure at both sites during the first week of application. A further increase in  $N_2O$  emission from all treatments was observed in the highland site during the second week but there was a sharp decrease in the lowland (Figures 8 and 9). Lower emission was recorded in weeks 3 and 4 but then increased instantly in weeks 5 and 6 (when soil moisture content was high) with greater effect observed in the lowland (Figures 9). A substantial drop in emission was seen again in all the treatments at both sites starting from week 7, when the moisture contents were low (Figure 8 and 9). Towards the end of the experiment,  $N_2O$  emission from manure treatments at both sites tended to increase again with a significant effect observed at the highland (Figure 9).



C= Control (no fertilizer); M=Manure 30 kg N ha-1; N1=Urea 30 kg N ha-1; N2=Urea 100 kg N ha-1; NM=Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha-1 each) and NPK= NPK (17:17:17) 100 kg N ha-1 Figure 8: N2O emission trends in the highland during 2014 long rain season from 3rd May to 28th August.



C= Control (no fertilizer); M=Manure 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; N1=Urea 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; N2=Urea 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; NM=Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> each) and NPK= NPK (17:17:17) 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> **Figure 9:** N<sub>2</sub>O emission trends in the lowland during 2014 long rain season from 23<sup>rd</sup> April to 23<sup>rd</sup> July.

# 4.4. Soil N<sub>2</sub>O emission

Table 3 shows the average  $N_2O$  fluxes during the season at both sites of the experiment. The highest N<sub>2</sub>O emissions were obtained from treatments that received urea and NPK at a rate of 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> which had means of 11.45  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O-N m<sup>-2</sup> hour<sup>-1</sup> and 10.98  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O-N m<sup>-2</sup> hour<sup>-1</sup> at the highland, and 10.76  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O-N m<sup>-2</sup> hour<sup>-1</sup> and 9.97  $\mu$ g N<sub>2</sub>O-N m<sup>-2</sup> hour<sup>-1</sup> at the lowland respectively, while the control treatment produced the lowest fluxes. There was no significant difference in N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from treatments with urea and NPK at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> at both sites (Table 3). The N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from urea and manure applied alone at the same rate (30 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) and combined urea and manure at 100 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> did not significantly differ from those emitted by the control treatment at both sites. A significant decrease in N<sub>2</sub>O emission was noted when urea was combined with manure at 50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> each in the highland and lowland compared to when urea fertilizer was applied alone at the same rate. The total cumulative emissions of N<sub>2</sub>O from the six treatments, estimated over a period of 112 and 91 days for highland and lowland respectively are shown in Figures 10 & 11. There was a positive relationship between N-rate and N<sub>2</sub>O emissions ( $r^2=0.68 \& 0.69$ ) in the highland and lowland respectively, and the effect of N-source was also apparent, with the treatment that received urea at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> producing the highest seasonal emissions of 0.31 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 0.3 kg  $N_2$ O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> in the highland and lowland respectively (Figures 10 and 11). Control treatment (no fertilizer) gave the lowest total seasonal emissions of 0.13 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 0.11 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N  $ha^{-1}$  for highland and lowland respectively.

Treatments	Highland Emission (µg N <sub>2</sub> O-N m <sup>-2</sup> hr <sup>-1</sup> )	Lowland Emission ( $\mu g N_2 O-N m^{-2} hr^{-1}$ )
Control (No fertilizer)	4.49	3.78
Manure 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	6.06	5.36
Urea 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	6.63	5.83
Urea 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	11.45	10.76
Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> each)	6.81	6.15
NPK 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	10.98	9.97
LSD	4.16	3.71
CV %	19.30	24.60

Table 3: Average N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in a season at the highland and lowland sites

# Table 4: Statistical comparison of N<sub>2</sub>O fluxes in a season at the highland and lowland sites

	Site	Average Emission ( $\mu g N_2 O-N m^{-2} hr^{-1}$ )	Р
Pair 1	Highland	7.64	.58
	Lowland	6.85	



C= Control (no fertilizer); M=Manure 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; N1=Urea 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; N2=Urea 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; NM=Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> each) and NPK= NPK (17:17:17) 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> Figure 10: Seasonal cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions sampled over a period of 16 weeks at the highland site from 3<sup>rd</sup> May to 28<sup>th</sup> August 2014.



C= Control (no fertilizer); M=Manure 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; N1=Urea 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; N2=Urea 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>; NM=Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> each) and NPK= NPK (17:17:17) 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> **Figure 11: Seasonal cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emissions sampled over a period of 13 weeks in the lowland site from 23<sup>rd</sup> April to 23<sup>rd</sup> July.** 

# 4.5. Maize yield

The grain, stover and cores yields at the two sites are shown in Table 5. Generally, the lowland farm had lower yields compared to the highland farm (Table 6). There was no yield at all obtained in block 2 at the lowland experimental farm. This was due to floods and drought spells experienced in the region which badly affected the maize growth. This resulted into high variability of yields among the replicates leading to a very high coefficient of variation (54.9%), hence no significant difference in yield of maize among treatments at the lowland. However, treatment effects on yields (p < 0.05) were observed in the highland field (Table 5). Application of sole manure at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> significantly increased maize grain yield compared to the control, sole urea applied at the same rate and at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. However, there were no significant differences in yield among the control, urea at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Urea + manure and NPK application resulted into significantly higher yields than urea applied alone at the same rate (100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>). Urea + manure produced the highest grain yield (3.98 ton ha<sup>-1</sup>) while the control treatment had the lowest grain yield  $(1.36 \text{ ton } ha^{-1})$  in the highland site. The same trend was observed in stover and core yields where urea + manure and control produced 9.38 ton ha<sup>-1</sup> and 5.81 ton ha<sup>-1</sup> of stovers respectively and 1.42 ton ha<sup>-1</sup> and 0.72 ton ha<sup>-1</sup> of cores respectively

Tat	ole 5:	M	aize	vield	l (ton	ha <sup>-1</sup>	) from	high	land	and	low	land	l expe	riment	al sites
				•/	· · · ·		/ -								

	Highland			Lowland		
Treatments	Grains	Stovers	Cores	Grains	Stovers	Cores
Control	1.36	5.81	0.72	0.64	0.90	0.17
Manure 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	3.22	8.38	1.13	1.84	1.95	0.27
Urea 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	1.80	5.88	0.72	0.88	1.50	0.19
Urea 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	2.13	7.59	0.76	1.41	1.77	0.21
Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> each)	3.98	9.38	1.42	2.00	2.43	0.38
NPK 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	3.79	8.89	1.40	1.70	2.74	0.30
LSD	1.01	2.46	0.50	1.99	2.19	0.46
CV%	20.3	17.7	19.1	54.9	37.9	41.3

	Site	Average Yield (ton ha <sup>-1</sup> )	P value
Pair 1	Highland Grain	2.71	.04
	Lowland Grain	1.41	
Pair 2	Highland Stover	7.66	< 0.01
	Lowland Stover	1.88	
Pair 3	Highland Core	1.03	< 0.01
	Lowland Core	0.25	

Table 6: Statistical comparison of maize yield between sites

# 4.6. Nitrogen concentration and uptake

Nitrogen concentration was measured in three parts of the maize crop at maturity stage; grains, stovers and cores (Table 7). As earlier mentioned, there were no yields obtained in block 2 of the lowland farm and therefore, the samples were taken from only block 1 and 3 for analysis. Furthermore, the nitrogen concentrations in samples from block 1 were below detection limit, hence N analysis results were only obtained from block 3, and therefore statistical analysis on N concentration and uptake could not be performed at the lowland site. The highest N concentration was found in grains across the treatments (Table 8). The stovers registered the lowest N concentration across the treatments. N concentration in grains, stovers and cores varied and increased significantly with increased rates of fertilizer materials (Table 7).

Similarly, N uptake (concentration × total yield of maize) increased considerably with the rates of fertilizer materials but this varied with fertilizers sources (Table 9). Application of sole urea at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> did not show a significant change in total N-uptake (N concentration x total yield of maize) compared to the control treatment. However, a significant increase in total N-uptake was observed when sole urea was applied at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Application of sole manure at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, significantly increased the total N-uptake compared to sole urea at the same rate. Application of combined urea and manure at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> gave a significantly higher N-uptake

than sole urea. However, it did not differ significantly from the application of NPK at the same rates. Generally, the treatments that received either sole manure or in combination with urea produced a greater response of N-uptake over the control than those that received urea fertilizers alone at the same rates. Total nitrogen uptake was positively correlated to total maize yields,  $(r^2)$ 

= 0.916).

Table 7: Concentrations (%) of nitrogen in grains, stovers and cores at maturity stage at the highland site

Treatments	Grains	stovers	cores
Control	0.45	0.03	0.07
Manure 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	0.46	0.14	0.11
Urea 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	0.36	0.03	0.07
Urea 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	0.79	0.08	0.19
Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> each)	0.91	0.24	0.54
NPK 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	0.69	0.24	0.25
LSD	0.24	0.04	0.26
CV%	21.3	16.1	69

Table 8: Statistical comparison of concentrations (%) of nitrogen in grains, stovers and cores at maturity stage at the highland site

	Yield components	Average concentrations (%) of nitrogen	P value
Pair 1	Cores % Weight of Nitrogen	0.20	<.01
	Grains % Weight of Nitrogen	0.61	
Pair 2	Cores % Weight of Nitrogen	0.20	< 0.01
	Stovers % Weight of Nitrogen	0.13	
Pair 3	Grains % Weight of Nitrogen	0.61	0.01
	Stovers % Weight of Nitrogen	0.13	

# Table 9: Total N-uptake at the highland site

Treatments	Total N-uptake in kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>
Control	11.55
Manure 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	28.02
Urea 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	15.68
Urea 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	27.47
Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> each)	54.45
NPK 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	47.51
LSD	8.39
CV %	22.40

# 4.7. Nitrogen use efficiency

NUE was not calculated in the lowland due to higher variations in maize yield among treatments. However, addition of fertilizer materials had significant effect on efficiency of N and its use by the maize crop in the highland site. The control treatment without applied nutrient was used as the reference in calculating the agronomic nitrogen use efficiency and the apparent nitrogen recovery efficiency. The highest agronomic N use efficiency (ANUE) of 43.11 kg grain per kg N was obtained in manure treatment applied alone at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, and this was significantly higher than the one obtained under sole urea at the same rate (Table 10). Sole urea (100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) treatment gave the lowest ANUE of 7.68 kg grain per kg N, which was significantly lower than that obtained in sole urea at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Higher ANUE was achieved when manure and urea were combined than when urea was applied solely at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>, however, it did not differ from NPK at the same rate. Manure applied alone at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> gave the highest apparent nitrogen recovery (ANR) of 54.90 %, while sole urea applied at the same rate gave the lowest ANR of 13.77 % (Table 10). There was no significant difference in ANR obtained under sole urea at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Higher ANR was achieved when manure and urea were combined at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> than sole urea at the same rate. However, it did not differ from NPK. The ANUE decreased with the increase in N rates of urea fertilizer applied alone while there was no significant change in ANR with increasing rate of urea fertilizer.

Treatments	A N U E(kg Yield increase kg <sup>-1</sup> N applied)	ANR %
Control		
Manure 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	43.11	54.90
Urea 30 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	14.50	13.77
Urea 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	7.68	15.92
Urea+ Manure (50 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup> each)	26.20	42.90
NPK 100 kg N ha <sup>-1</sup>	24.27	35.96
LSD	6.08	7.88
CV %	20.40	25.53

Table 10: The ANUE and the ANR at the highland site

ANUE=Agronomic Nitrogen Use Efficiency, ANR=Apparent Nitrogen Recovery

#### **CHAPTER FIVE**

### DISCUSSION

### 5.1. Nitrous oxide emission

During the growing season, low and high rainfall events were recorded which resulted into high and low moisture contents in the soil. Higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions were realized during periods of higher soil moisture contents (Figures 7, 8 and 9) possibly due to increased denitrification process, while lower emissions were obtained during dryer soil conditions/low moisture contents, consequence of the limited denitrification activity. Sigunga (1997) reported that soil moisture content was an important factor influencing denitrification in Phaoezems and Vertisols in Kenya. Moisture content affects denitrification through its influence on level of activities of microganisms such as denitrifying bacteria and also by acting as a diffusion medium through which substrates such as C and NO<sub>3</sub>, are translocated to and products such as N<sub>2</sub>O and N<sub>2</sub> are removed from the microsites where denitrifiers are metabolically active (Aulakh et al., 1992).

In terms of N source, significant differences in N<sub>2</sub>O emissions were observed when urea was applied alone compared to when combined with manure at the same rate (100 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) at both sites (Table 3). This could be credited to either manure treatments releasing nutrients in better synchrony with plant growth/demand or N being immobilized leading to lower N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. There was no significant difference in soil N<sub>2</sub>O emission between the control and addition of manure and urea at 30 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> at both sites of the experiment, likely because application rates were low, which was in agreement with a previous study by Pelster *et al.* (2012). The further increase in N<sub>2</sub>O emission in the highland during week 2 of sampling (Figure 8) as opposed to a reduction in the lowland (Figure 9) was possibly due to higher C content in the highland soil than in the lowland which promoted the microbial activities leading to increased emission. Considering the strong correlation between soil C and N and that N is being rapidly mined from soils in the Lake Victoria basin (Zhou *et al.*, 2014), it is likely that soil C is being lost at higher rate in the lowland than in the highland.

Low values of N<sub>2</sub>O emission were obtained from both sites during weeks 3 and 4 probably due to reduced soil moisture contents that resulted into greater reduction of denitrification process leading to lower production of N2O. This could be due to reduced metabolic activities of denitrifiers as a consequence of reduced diffusion of substrates such as C to the microsites (Chapuis-Lardy et al., 2007; Butterbach-Bahl et al., 2013). Nitrification and denitrification are the most important processes that contribute to emissions of N<sub>2</sub>O from soil (Ellert and Janzen, 2008; Butterbach-Bahl et al., 2011). They are controlled by environmental factors, cropping systems, soil management practices (Ellert and Janzen, 2008), fertilization and by water regime (Zou et al., 2007). Addition of NPK and urea fertilizer materials at a rate of 100 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> significantly increased the N<sub>2</sub>O emission compared to other treatments (Table 3) probably due to higher rates of nitrification and denitrification processes which could have been accelerated by more readily available N from inorganic than from organic nitrogen sources (Bouwman et al., 1993). Nitrification was also found to be the main process to have significantly contributed to emission of N<sub>2</sub>O from soils planted with wheat and fertilized with urea (Aulakh et al. 1984). However, N<sub>2</sub>O gas can also be produced as a by-product of ammonium oxidation or the end product of incomplete reduction of NO  $_3$  (Beck-Friis *et al.* 2000).

The seasonal cumulative emissions of 0.13 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> to 0.31 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> in the highland and 0.11 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> to 0.3 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> in the lowland (Figures 10 and 11) were within the ranges of -0.10 to 1.80 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> reported by Pelster *et al.* (2015) on smallholder

farms in western Kenya. Mapanda *et al.*(2011) also reported a seasonal N<sub>2</sub>O emission range of 0.10 to 0.50 kg N<sub>2</sub>O-N ha<sup>-1</sup> from soil under maize (*Zea mays* L.) grown with organic and inorganic fertilizers at different rates in three seasons on a Chromic luvisols and Haplic lixisols in Zimbabwe.

### 5.2. Maize yields

The higher maize yields obtained in the highland than in the lowland could be attributed to the relatively more even distribution of rainfall throughout the cropping season and the soil nutrient status which was higher in the highland than in the lowland (Figure 7). This promoted rapid growth of maize since the soil moisture deficits were eliminated. The lowland site experienced instances of high intensity rainfall over shot durations which interchanged with shot spells of drought. This led to cases of flooding and water stress which negatively affected the growth of maize. The increased water stress in the soil could also have meant that most of the organic materials did not fully decompose, thus N was not fully released in time, and if it was, water was not available for the mineralized nutrients to be taken up by the crop. Soil moisture content influences N mineralization and availability and subsequent maize growth and uptake (Vanlauwe et al., 2002). Myers et al. (1994) also noted that variability in climatic factors such as rainfall and temperature influence nutrient release from fertilizer materials and uptake by crops. Insufficient moisture has also been reported to limit the response of crops to nutrients (Jama et al., 1997). The timing of the driest spell at weeks 7 and 8 (Figure 7) was at the critical stage (flowering stage) of maize development which meant poor tasseling and silking and hence low yields.

The better performance of sole manure at 30 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> over urea fertilizers at 30 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>) and 100 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (Table 5) was likely due to high release of N through mineralization and

improved synchronization and plant uptake (Chesson, 1997). All fertilizers in this experiment were applied at the time of planting, and the long duration of growth ensured adequate time for manure mineralization and utilization by the crop at the highland site. On the other hand, this exposed mineral fertilizers to high risks of leaching and gaseous losses as supported by higher  $N_2O$  emissions obtained from sole urea treatments (Table 3).

The relatively better performance from sole manure and integration of manure with urea fertilizer in comparison to sole urea could also be due to additional benefits that manure inputs confer to the soil chemical and physical properties. These include, improvement of soil structure, soil moisture holding capacity, cation exchange capacity and addition of other macro-nutrients such as calcium and magnesium and micronutrients (Palm *et al.*, 1997; Mutuo *et al.*, 2000). Higher maize yields with organic and a combination of organics with mineral fertilizer has also been reported in other studies in Kenya (e.g. Mucheru-Muna *et al.*, 2007, Mugendi *et al.*, 2007 and Vanlauwe *et al.*, 2002b). It has been postulated that a combination of organic and mineral nutrient sources results into synergy and improved synchronization of nutrient release and uptake by plants leading to higher yields (Vanlauwe *et al.*, 2002b). Cattle manure has also been found to reduce the total concentration of Al in the soils leading to reduction of Al phototoxicity and increased crop growth (Hue, 1992).

The relatively better yield obtained in NPK than urea at the same rate of 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> (Table 5) was probably due to additional phosphorus and potassium which are key elements in crop establishment, especially during earlier stages of germination and leave formation and therefore may have influenced yield responses to the added N (Sanchez and Jama, 2002). A part from N, P is also reported to be crop yield limiting factor in most soils of western Kenya (Opala *et al.*, 2010) and is likely the main cause why urea application alone did not perform well.

# 5.3. Nitrogen use efficiency

Treatments that received manure showed higher nitrogen uptake by maize than the urea fertilizer treatment at the same rate (Table 9). This is because well composted organic matter improves soil physical, chemical and biological properties and might release nutrients in better synchrony with plant growth demand thereby improving the efficiency of nutrient uptake (Wang et al., 1984; Maynard, 1994). In addition, this could also be attributed to the slower release of nitrogen from manure treatments due to mineralization and the lower gaseous N losses in form of N<sub>2</sub>O emission as found in this study (Table 3). The higher nitrogen uptake observed in NPK treatment than urea treatment at 100 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> could be attributed to the synergistic effect of phosphorus and nitrogen leading to the enhancement of greater soil nutrient uptake and use efficiency (Son et al., 2000). On the other hand, N supplied by inorganic fertilizers is more susceptible to losses through leaching, erosion, denitrification, bypass flow, volatilization or emission to the atmosphere in form of N<sub>2</sub>O, all of which impact nitrogen use efficiency (Roberts, 2008). Lower N-uptake obtained under urea fertilizers may be related to N losses from soil via leaching and denitrification (Sigunga, 1997; Craswell and Vlek, 1979). Higher emission of N<sub>2</sub>O reported in this study could also have led to this.

Increasing the N rates of sole urea resulted into lower ANUE (Table 10). Lower ANUE observed with the application of sole urea fertilizers at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> than at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> was likely because of greater quantities of N that was generally added, which resulted into greater losses as observed by relatively lower amount of N uptake (Table 9) and higher cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emission (Figures 10 and 11) from urea at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Higher ANUE and the ANR were obtained when the combined urea and manure treatment was compared to sole urea. Reduced N losses and improved N synchrony have been proposed to lead to increased N use efficiencies

following the combined application of organic and mineral fertilizers (Vanlauwe *et al.* 2002b), which could be probable reasons for the higher ANUE and ANR under combined urea and manure. However, other factors that determine the size of the crop N sink such as genotype, climate, plant density and abiotic/biotic stresses may also contribute to this (Dobermann and Cassman, 2005). The overall values of average ANUE of 23.15 kg grain per kg N applied and ANR of 32.69 % obtained in this study are within the typical ranges of 10-30 kg grain per kg N and 30-50 % respectively for cereals in sub Saharan Africa as reported by Doberman and Cassman (2005), even though, higher values (>30 kg yield increase per kg N applied and >50 % recovery efficiency) can be found in very well managed systems with low soil N supply. The highest ANR value of 54.90 % in this study also compares well to other published global estimates of 50% by Smil (1999) and 57% by Sheldrick *et al.* (2002) and to estimates for the US and Canada of 56% (Howarth *et al.*, 2002) and 52% (Janzen *et al.*, 2003).

#### CHAPTER SIX

### SUMMARY, CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

#### 6.1 Summary

Application of urea and NPK at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> produced a significant increase in the emission of N<sub>2</sub>O gas compared to combined urea and manure at the same rate from both experimental sites (Table 3). This was probably due to higher rates of nitrification and denitrification processes which could have been accelerated by more readily available N from sole urea and NPK than from combined urea and manure. On the other hand, manure in a combined treatment could have released nutrients in better synchrony with plant growth/demand or N being immobilized leading to lower N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Sole urea and manure at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> did not show any significant difference in N<sub>2</sub>O emission from the control treatment from both experimental sites likely because application rates were low. Sole urea at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> produced significantly higher emission than urea at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> because of the higher amount of N that was made available for nitrification and denitrification processes.

The application of sole urea fertilizer at both 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> did not show significant difference in maize yield from the control treatment. However manure applied at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and integration of manure and urea at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>resulted into significantly higher yields (Table 5). This was likely due to high release of N from manure treatments through mineralization and improved synchronization of nutrients and plant uptake. All fertilizers in this experiment were applied at the time of planting, and the duration of growth may have ensured adequate time for manure mineralization and utilization by the crop. On the other hand, this exposed mineral fertilizers to high risks of leaching and gaseous losses as supported by higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions obtained from sole urea treatments (Table 3). In addition, it could also be due to

extra benefits that manure inputs confer to the soil chemical and physical properties which include, improvement of soil structure, soil moisture holding capacity, cation exchange capacity and addition of other nutrients such as phosphorus, potassium, calcium, magnesium and micronutrients. NPK gave significantly higher yield than urea applied alone at the same rate, an indication that P and K could be limiting factors to maize yield in these particular soils. Linking maize yield to N<sub>2</sub>O emissions revealed that the application of urea alone largely resulted in relatively higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions per unit of produce compared to the manure when applied alone or in combination with urea. Increasing the N rate led to further increase in emission per unit kilogram of yield in a season.

Treatments that received manure showed higher nitrogen uptake by maize than the urea fertilizer treatment at the same rate (Table 9). This is because manure improves soil physical, chemical and biological properties and may have released nutrients in better synchrony with plant growth demand thereby improving the efficiency of nutrient uptake. On the other hand, N supplied by inorganic fertilizers is more susceptible to losses through leaching, erosion, denitrification, bypass flow, volatilization or emission to the atmosphere in form of N<sub>2</sub>O as found in this study (Table 3). The higher nitrogen uptake observed in NPK treatment than urea treatment at 100 Kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> could be attributed to the synergistic effect of phosphorus and nitrogen leading to the enhancement of greater soil nutrient uptake and use efficiency by crops. Lower ANUE observed with the application of sole urea fertilizers at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> than at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> was likely because of greater quantities of N that was generally added, which resulted into greater losses as observed by relatively lower amount of N uptake (Table 9) and higher cumulative N<sub>2</sub>O emission (Figures 10 and 11) from urea at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>. Higher ANUE and the ANR obtained under combined urea and manure at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and sole manure at 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> compared to sole urea at 100 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> and 30 kg N ha<sup>-1</sup> was probably due to synergistic effects and improved synchronization of nutrient release and uptake by crops.

### **6.2** Conclusion

The posed hypothesis that different N sources do not influence N<sub>2</sub>O emissions, maize yield and NUE was not supported by results of this study. The study showed that the emission of N<sub>2</sub>O gas is influenced by both the source and rate of N applied and can be substantially reduced by combining N fertilizer sources at lower rates. This was demonstrated by the higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions obtained under sole urea than that in sole manure at the same rate, and lower emissions produced under combined urea and manure than in sole urea at the same rate. This study also proved that N source affects maize yield and there is need to continuously add organic N fertilizers in these particular soils. This was demonstrated by higher maize yield produced under sole urea at both same and higher rates. The presence of other nutrient deficiencies other than N were also suggested in these soils particularly P and K as shown by higher yield obtained under application of NPK and combined urea and manure than sole urea at the same rate the same rate. Hence, there is need to apply P and K fertilizers. Similarly, the study also demonstrated the importance of either applying cattle manure or in combination with urea to minimize nutrient losses, as this resulted into both increased ANUE and ANR.

#### **6.3 Recommendation**

The findings of this study show that basal application of sole urea fertilizers under maize cropping system should be discouraged since it resulted into lower NUE and yield, while producing higher N<sub>2</sub>O emissions. Though, NPK improved the NUE and produced higher maize yield, it also emitted higher amount of N<sub>2</sub>O. Applications of either sole cattle manure or in combination with urea are therefore recommended for adoption since they produced significantly higher NUE, maize yield and lower emission of N<sub>2</sub>O.

# 6.4 Recommendation for further studies

All fertilizers in this experiment were applied during planting time which could have increased the possibility of losses through other processes such as leaching. Split application of N fertilizers could however minimize this due to better synchrony of nutrient availability to the crop demand, and therefore this should be considered for future studies.

Further studies should also investigate in more detail the effect of these treatments on different crops under field conditions and in more than one season. The influence of other limiting nutrients such as phosphorus and potassium on GHGs emissions, yield and nutrient use efficiency was not considered in this study and hence this leaves a gap that has to be addressed in future.

#### REFERENCES

- Adediran, J.A. and Banjoko, V.A. (1995) Response of maize to N, P, and K fertilizers in the savanna zone of Nigeria. Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal. 26: 593-606.
- Adiel, R. K. (2004) Assessment of on-farm adoption potential of nutrient management strategies in Chuka division, Meru south, Kenya. MSc Thesis, Kenyatta University, Kenya
- Adviento-Borbe, M.A.A., Haddix, M.L. Binder, D.L. Walters, D.T. and Dobermann, A. (2007). Soil greenhouse gas fluxes and global warming potential in four high-yielding maize systems. Glob Chang Biol.13:1972–88.
- Arias-Navarro, C., Díaz-Pinés, E. Kiese, R. Rosenstock, T. S. Rufino, M. C. Stern, D. Neufeldt, H. Verchot, L. V. and Butterbach-Bahl, K. (2013). Gas pooling: a sampling technique to overcome spatial heterogeneity of soil carbon dioxide and nitrous oxide fluxes. Soil Biol. Biochem.67: 20–23.
- Aulakh, M.S., Rennie, D.A. and Paul, E.A. (1984). Acetylene and N-serve effects upon N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from NH<sub>4</sub> + NO<sub>3</sub> treated under aerobic and anaerobic conditions. Soil Biol Biochem.16:351–6.
- Aulakh, M.S., Doran, J.W. and Mosier, A.R. (1992). Soil denitrification-Significant, measurement and effects of management. Adv. Soil Sci., 18:1-57.
- Baligar, V.C. and Bennett, O.L (1986a). Outlook on Fertilizer Use Efficiency in the Tropics. Fert. Res. 10: 83–96.
- Baligar, V.C. and Bennett, O.L (1986b). NPK-fertilizer Efficiency. A situation analysis for the Tropics. Fert. Res. 10: 147-164

- Bationo, A., Hartemink, A.E. Lungo, O. Naimi, M. Okoth, P. Smaling, E.M.A. and Thiombiano,L. (2006). African soils: Their productivity and profitability of fertilizer use: Backgroundpaper for the African Fertilizer Summit, Abuja, Nigeria. IFDC
- Batjes, N.H. and Bridges, S.M. (1992). World inventory of soil emission potentials. Proc Int Workshop WAG, WISE-Report 2, Internat Soil Reference and Information Centre, Wageningen, 122 pp
- Beck-Friis, B., Pell, M. Sonesson, U. Jonsson, H. and Kirchmann, H. (2000). Formation and emission of N<sub>2</sub>O and CH4 from compost heaps of organic household waste. Environ Monit Assess.62:317–31.
- Blair, G. (1993). Nutrient Efficiency—What Do We Really Mean. Genetic Aspects of Plant Mineral Nutrition. p. 205–213. In: P. J. Randall, E. Delhaize, R. A. Richards, and R. Munns. (eds.), Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, the Netherlands.
- Bolleter, W. T., Bushman, C. J. and Tidwell, P. W. (1961). Spectrophotometric determination of ammonia as indophenol, Anal. Chem., 33, 592–594.
- Bouwman, A.F. (1990). Global distribution of the major soils and land cover types. In: *Soils and the Greenhouse Effect* [Bouwman, A.F. (ed.)]. John Wiley and Sons, Chichester, UK, pp 47-59.
- Bouwman, A.F., Fung, I. Matthews, E. and John, J (1993). Global analysis of the potential for N<sub>2</sub>O production in natural soils. Glob Biogeochem Cycles 7(3):557–597
- Brentrap, F. and Palliere, C. (2010). Nitrogen Use Efficiency as an Agro- Environmental Indicator. In Proceedings of the OECD Workshop on Agri-environmental Indicators, March 23-26. Leysin, Switzerland.

- Butterbach-Bahl, K. and Dannenmann, M. (2011). Denitrification and associated soil N<sub>2</sub>O emissions due to agricultural activities in a changing climate. Curr. Opin. Environ. Sustain. 3: 389–395.
- Butterbach-Bahl, K., Baggs, E.M. Dannenmann, M. Kiese, R. and Zechmeister- Boltenstern, S. (2013). Nitrous oxide emissions from soils: how well do we understand the processes and their controls? Phil Trans R Soc B 368:122.
- Cassman, K.G., Peng, S. Olk, D.C. Ladha, J.K. Reichardt, W. Dobermann, A. and Singh, U. (1998). Opportunities for increased nitrogen-use efficiency from improved resource management in irrigated rice systems. Field Crops Res 56:7–39.
- Cassman, K.G., Dobermann, A. and Walters, D.T. (2002). Agro-ecosystems, nitrogen-use fficiency, and nitrogen management. Agronomy & Horticulture Faculty Publications. pp 356. AMBIO, 31:132–140.
- Chapuis-Lardy, L., Wrage, N. Metay, A. Chotte, J.L. and Bernoux, M. (2007). Soils, a sink for N<sub>2</sub>O? A review, Glob Chang Biol. 13:1-17.
- Chesson, A. (1997). Plants degradation by ruminants: Parallels with litter decomposition in soils.In: Cadisch, G. and Giller, K. (Eds). Driven by Nature: Plant Litter Quality and Decomposition, CAB International, Wallingford, pp 47-66
- Chivenge, P., Vanlauwe, B. Gentile, R. Wangechi, H. Mugendi, D. van Kessel, C. and Six, J. (2009). Organic and mineral input management to enhance crop productivity in Central Kenya. Agron J.101:1266 –1275.
- Clayton, H. and Smith, K. (1994). Nitrous oxide flux from fertilized grassland: strategies for reducing emissions. In: Non-CO<sub>2</sub> Greenhouse Gases [van Ham, J., et al. (eds.)]. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Netherlands, pp. 421-426.

- Cobo, J.G., Dercon, G. and Cadisch, G. (2010). Nutrient balances in African land use systems across different spatial scales: a review of approaches, challenges and progress. Agric-Ecosyst Environ. 136:1–15.
- Conway, G. R., and Pretty, J. N. (1991). Unwelcome harvest: Agriculture and pollution. London: Earths can Publications Ltd.
- Craswell, E.T. and Velk, P.L.G. (1979). Fate of Fertilizer Nitrogen Applied to Wetland Rice. pp 175–192. In: IRRI (ed.), Nitrogen and Rice IRRI, Los Banos, Philippines.
- Crutzen, P.J., Mosier, A.R., Smith, K.A. & Winiwarter, W. (2008). N<sub>2</sub>O release from agrobiofuel production negates global warming reduction by replacing fossil fuels. Atmospheric Chemistry & Physics.8:389–395.
- Dobermann, A. and Cassman, K.G. (2005). Cereal area and nitrogen use efficiency are drivers of future nitrogen fertilizer consumption. Science in China 48:745-758.
- Dobermann, A. (2007). Nutrient use efficiency measurement and management. In "IFA International Workshop on Fertilizer Best Management Practices", Brussels, Belgium, p1-28.
- Donovan, G. and Casey, (1998) Soil fertility management in Sub- Saharan Africa. World Bank. Technical Paper 408
- Duxbury, J.M. and McConnaughey, P.K. (1986). Effect of fertilizer source on denitrification and nitrous oxide emissions in a maize field. Soil Sci 50: 644-648.
- Ellert, B.H. and Janzen, H.H. (2008). Nitrous oxide, carbon dioxide and methane emissions from irrigated cropping systems as influenced by legumes, manure and fertilizer, Can J Soil Sci. 88:207–17.

- FAO (2010). Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations (FAO), FAO Statistical Database, from <a href="http://faostat.fao.org">http://faostat.fao.org</a>
- FAO (2015). 17 Sustainable Development Goals. Post-2015-Development-Agenda. Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00153 Rome, Italy. www.fao.org/post-2015-mdg
- Flynn, H.C. and Smith, P. (2010). Greenhouse gas budgets of crop production current and likely future trends. International Fertilizer Industry Association, Paris. <u>http://www.fertilizer.org/</u> ifa content/ download/ 35735/ 516582/ version/ 1/file/ 2010 ifa\_greenhouse\_gas.pdf.
- Gichuru, M.P., Bationo, A. Bekunda, M.A. Goma, H.C. Mafongonya, P.L. Mugendi, D.N.
  Murwira, H.M. Nandwa, S.M. Nyathi, P. and Swift, M.J. (2003). Soil fertility
  management in Africa: A regional perspective. Academy science publishers (ASP) in
  association with the tropical Soil Biology and Fertility of CIAT. Nairobi, pp. 306.
- Gitari, J.N., Kanampiu, F.K. and Matiri, F.M. (1996) Maize yield gap analysis for mid altitude areas of Eastern and Central Kenya regions. *Proceedings of the 5th KARI Scientific Conference*, Nairobi, 215-225.
- Hassan, R.M., Murithi, F.M. and Kamau, G. (1998) Determinants of fertilizer use and the gap between farmers maize yield and the potential yields in Kenya. CAB International, Wallingford, 137-161.
- Howarth, R.W., Boyer, E.W. Pabich, W.J. and Galloway, J.N. (2002). Nitrogen use in the United States form 1961-2000 and potential future trends. Ambio 31: 88-96.
- Hue, N.V. (1992) Correcting soil acidity of a highly weathered ultisol with chicken manure and sewage sludge, Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis. 23: 241-264.

- ICRAF. (2003). Global Environment Facility. Project proposal for a Full Sized Project Nairobi, Kenya
- IPCC (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change). (2007). WGI, Fourth Assessment Report on Climate Change. The Physical Science Basis. Available from: http://www.ipcc. ch/SPMfeb07.pdf
- Jama, B.A., Swinkles, R.A. and Buresh, R.J. (1997). Agronomic and economic evaluation of organic and inorganic sources of Phosphorus in Western Kenya, Agronomy Journal, 89:597-604
- Janzen, H.H., Beauchemin, K.A. Bruinsma, Y. Cambell, C.A. Desjardins, R.L. Ellert, B.H. and Smith, E.G. (2003). The fate of nitrogen in agroecosystems: An illustration using Canadian estimates. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst. 67:85-102.
- Jean, P., Dirk,V. B. Pretorius, A. Prinsloo, T. and Mashao, J.(2003). Maize production. www.nda.agric.za/publications
- Karundiku, M.W., Mugendi, D.N. Kung'u, J. and Vanlauwe, B. (2007). Fertilizer nitrogen recovery as affected by soil organic matter status in two sites in Kenya. In: Bationo, A., Waswa, B. Kihara, J. Kimetu, J. (eds). Advances in integrated soil fertility management in Sub-Saharan Africa: Challenges and opportunities. The Netherlands, pp. 537-545.
- Khan, S.A., Mulvaney, R.L. Ellsworth, T.R. and Boast, C.W. (2007). The myth of nitrogen fertilization for soil carbon sequestration. J Environ. 36:1821–1832
- Kimani, S.K., Esilaba, A.O. Odera, M.M. Kimenye, L. Vanlauwe, B. and Bationo, A. (2007).Effects of organic and mineral sources of nutrients on maize yields in three districts of central Kenya. In: Bationo, A. Waswa, B. Kihara, J. and Kimetu, J. (Eds), Advances in

Integrated Soil Fertility Research in sub-Saharan Africa: Challenges and Opportunities, Springer, The Netherlands, pp. 324-332.

- Kimetu, J.M., Mugendi, D.N. Palm, C.A. Mutuo, P.K. Gachengo, C.N. Bationo, A. Nandwa, S. and Kungu, J.B. (2004). Nitrogen fertilizer equivalencies or organics of differing quality and optimum combination with inorganic nitrogen source in Central Kenya. Nutr Cycl Agroecosyst 68:127–135
- Lunze, L., Kimani, P.M. Ngatoluwa, R. Rabary, B. Rachier, G.O. Ugen, M.M. Ruganza, V. and Awadelkarim, E.E. (2007). Bean improvement for low soil adaptation in Eastern and central Africa. In: Bationo, A. Waswa, B. Kihara, J. and Kimetu, J. (eds). Advances in integrated soil fertility management in Sub- Saharan Africa: Challenges and opportunities, Springer, The Netherlands, pp. 324-332.
- Ma, B.L., Dwyer, L.M. and Gregorich, E.G. (1999). Soil nitrogen amendment effects on nitrogen uptake and grain yield of maize. Agron J. 91:650–656.
- Malhi, S.S. Lemke, R. Wang, Z.H. and Chhabra, B.S. (2006). Tillage nitrogen and crop residue effects on crop yield, nutrient uptake, soil quality and greenhouse gas emissions. Soil Tillage Res 90:171–83.
- Mango, J., Mideva, A. Osanya, W. and Odhiambo, A. (2011). Summary of Baseline Household Survey Results: Lower Nyando, Kenya. CGIAR Research Program on Climate Change, Agriculture and Food Security (CCAFS). Copenhagen, Denmark. Available online at: www.ccafs.cgiar.org.
- Mapanda, F., Wuta, M. Nyamangara, J. and Rees, R. (2011). Effects of organic and mineral fertilizer nitrogen on greenhouse gas emissions and plant-captured carbon under maize cropping in Zimbabwe, Plant Soil, 343, 67–81.

- Maynard, A.A. (1994). Sustained Vegetable Production for Three Years Using Composted Animal Manure, Comp. Sci. Utilization, 2: 88–96
- Millar, N., Doll, J. E. and Robertson, P. G. (2014). Management of nitrogen fertilizer to reduce nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O) emissions from field crops, W.K. Kellogg Biological Station, Dept. of Plant, Soil and Microbial Sciences, Michigan State University. Climate Change and Agriculture Fact Sheet Series
- Morris, M., Kelly, V.A. Kopicki, R.J. and Byerlee, D. (2007). Fertilizer use in African agriculture, Lessons learned and good practice guidelines. Directions in Development
  Agriculture and Rural Development publication 39037 World Bank, Washington D C, 162 pp
- Mosier, A.R. (1993). Nitrous oxide emissions from agricultural soils. In: Methane and Nitrous
  Oxide: Methods in National Emission Inventories and Options for Control Proceedings
  [van Amstel, A.R. (ed.)]. National Institute of Public Health and Environmental
  Protection, Bilthoven, Netherlands, pp. 273-285.
- Mosier, A.R. Duxbury, J.M. Freney, J.R. Heinemeyer, O. and Minami, K. (1998). Assessing and mitigating N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from agricultural soils. Climate Change 40:7-38.
- Mucheru, M., Mugendi D.N. Kung'u, J.B. Mugwe, J. and Bationo, A. (2007). Effects of organic and mineral fertilizer inputs on maize yield and soil chemical properties in a maize cropping system in Meru South District, Kenya. Agronomy Systems, 69: 189- 197.
- Mugendi, D. N., Mucheru-Muna, M. Mugwe, J. Kung'u, J.B. and Batiano, A. (2007). Improving food production using "best bet" soil fertility technologies in the central highlands of Kenya. In: Batiano, A., Waswa, B. Kihara, J. and Kimetu, J. (Eds). Advances in
Integrated Soil Fertility Management in Sub-Saharan Africa, Challenges and Opportunities, Springer, Berlin

- Mulvaney, R.L., Khan, S.A. and Ellsworth, T.R. (2009). Synthetic nitrogen fertilizers deplete soil nitrogen: A global dilemma for sustainable cereal production. Environ J. 38:2295–2314
- Mutuo, P.K., Mukalama, J.P. and Agunda, J. (2000). On- farm testing of organic and inorganic phosphorus sources on maize in Western Kenya. TSBF Report, Cali, 22.
- Myers, R.J.K., Palm, C.A. Cuevas, E. Gunatilleke, I.U. N. and Brossard, M. (1994). The synchronization of nutrient mineralization and plant nutrient demand. In: Woomer, P.L. and Swift, M.J. (Eds). The Biological Management of Soil Fertility.
- Nhamo, N. (2002). An evaluation of the efficacy of organic and inorganic fertilizer combinations in supplying nitrogen to crops. Master of Philosophy thesis, University of Zimbabwe.
- Nyoro, J. K. (1992), Competitiveness of Maize Production Systems in Kenya. Proceedings of the conference on Maize Supply and marketing under Market Liberalization. June 18<sup>th</sup> to 19<sup>th</sup> 1992, Nairobi, Kenya.
- Nyoro, J. K. 2002. Kenya's competitiveness in domestic maize production: implications for food security. A paper presented in a seminar at the African Study Center, University of Leiden, on 7<sup>th</sup> November 2002, Wassenaarseweg 52, Leiden
- Nziguheba, G., Merckx, R. Palm, C.A. and Mutuo, P. (2002). Combining Tithonia diversifolia and fertilizers for maize production in a phosphorous deficient soil in Kenya. 55:165–174

- Olwende, J. 2012. Smallholder maize production efficiency in Kenya. Regional workshop on an integrated policy approach to commercializing smallholder maize production the Norfolk hotel, Nairobi, Kenya
- O'Neil, P.M., Shanahan, J.F. Schepers J.S. and Caldwel, B. (2004). Agronomic responses of corn hybrids from different eras to deficit and adequate levels of water and nitrogen. Agronomy J.96: 1660-1667.
- Onyango, L., Swallow, B. and Meinzen-Dick, R. (2005). Hydronomics and terranomics in the Nyando basin of Western Kenya, International workshop on 'African Water Laws: Plural Legislative Frameworks for Rural Water Management in Africa, Gauteng, South Africa
- Onyango, L., Mango, J. Kurui, Z. Wamubeyi, B. Orlale, R. and Ouko, E. (2012). Village
  Baseline Study– Site Analysis Report for Nyando Katuk Odeyo, Kenya (KE0101).
  CGIAR Research Program on Climate Change, Agriculture and Food Security (CCAFS).
  Copenhagen, Denmark, Available online at: <u>www.ccafs.cgiar.org</u>.
- Opala, P. A., Okalebo, J. R. Otieno, C. O. and Kisinyo, P. (2010). Effect of organic and inorganic phosphorus sources on maize yields in an acid soil in western Kenya. 86: 317p329.
- Palm, C.A., Myers, R.J.K. and Nandwa, S.M. (1997). Combined use of organic and inorganic nutrient sources for soil fertility maintenance and replenishment, In: Buresh, R.J.
  Sanchez, P.A. and Calhoun, F. (eds). Replenishing soil fertility in Africa. SSSA Special publication No 51. American Society of Agronomy, Madison, pp 193–217

- Pelster D.E., Chantigny, M. H. Rochette, P. Angers, D. A. Rieux, C. and Vanasse, A. (2012). Nitrous Oxide Emissions Respond Differently to Mineral and Organic Nitrogen Sources in Contrasting Soil Types. J. Environ. Qual. 41:427–435.
- Pelster, D.E., Rufino, M.C. Rosenstock, T. Mango, J. Saiz, G. Diaz-Pines, E. Baldi, G. and Butterbach-Bahl, K. (2015). Smallholder African farms in western Kenya have limited greenhouse gas emissions. Biogeo sciences Discuss, 12: 15301–15336.
- Philippot, L., Cuhel, J. Saby, N.B.A. Cheneby, D. Chronakova, A. Bru, D. Arrouays, D. Martin-Laurent, F. and Simek, M. (2009) Mapping field-scale spatial patterns of size and activity of the denitrifier community. Environ. Microbiol. 11:1518–1526.
- Place, F., Christopher, B.B. Ade Freeman, H. Ramisch, J.J. and Vanlauwe, B. (2003). Prospects for integrated soil fertility management using organic and inorganic input: evidence from smallholder African agriculture system. Food Policy, 28: 365-378.
- Ravishankara, A.R., Daniel, J.S. and Portmann, R.W. (2009). Nitrous oxide (N<sub>2</sub>O): The dominant ozone-depleting substance emitted in the 21<sup>st</sup>century. Science. 326:123125.
- Roberts, T. L. (2008). Improving Nutrient Use Efficiency, Turk J. Agric. 32: 177-182
- Rosegrant, M. W., Msangi, S. Ringler, C. Sulser, T. B. Zhu, T. and Cline, S. A. (2008). International Model for Policy Analysis of Agricultural Commodities and Trade (IMPACT): Model Description. International Food Policy Research Institute: Washington, D.C.http://www.ifpri.org/themes/impact/impactwater.pdf.
- Rufino, M., Dury, J. Tittonell, P. van Wijk, M. Herrero, M. Zingore, S. Mapfumo, P. and Giller,
  K. (2010). Competing use of organic resources, village-level interactions between
  farm types and climate variability in a communal area of Zimbabwe. AgricSyst,
  doi:10.1016/j.agsy.2010.01.001.

- Sanchez, P. A., Shepherd, K. D. Soule, M. J. Place, F. M. Buresh, R. J. Izac, A.M.N. Mokwunje,
  A.U. Kwesiga, F.R. Ndiritu, C.G. and Woomer, P.L. (1997) Soil fertility replenishment
  in Africa: an investment in natural resources capital. In: Buresh, R.J., Sanchez, P.A. and
  Calhoun, F. (eds) Replenishing soil fertility in Africa. Soil Science Society of America,
  Madison, WI, special publication No. 51
- Sanchez, P. and Jama, B. 2002. Soil fertility replenishment takes off in East and Southern Africa. pp. 23–46. In Vanlauwe. B., Diels, J. Sanginga, N. and Merckx R. (ed.) Integrated plant nutrient management in sub-Saharan Africa: From concept to practice, CABI, Wallingford, UK.
- Senthil, G., Kumar, S. Rajarajan, A. Thavaprakash, N. Babu, C. and Umashankar, R. (2008). Nitrogen Use Efficiency of Rice (Oryza sativa) in Systems of Cultivation with Varied N Levels Under 15N Tracer Technique. Asian J. Agric. 2: 37-40.
- Shanti, KVP., Rao, M.R. Reddy, M.S. and Sarma, R.S. (1997). Response of maize (Zea mays) hybrid and composite to different levels of nitrogen. Indian J. Agric. Sci. 67: 424-425.
- Sheldrick, W.F., Syers, J.K. and Lindgard, J. (2002). A conceptual model for conducting nutrient audits at the national, regional, and global scales. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst. 62:61-72.
- Shiluli, M. C., Macharia, C.N. and Kamau, A. W. (2003) Economic analysis of maize yield response to nitrogen and phosphorus in the sub-humid zones of western Kenya. African Crop Science Journal, Vol. 11. No. 3, pp. 181-187
- Signor, D. and Carlos, E. P. (2013). Nitrous oxide emissions in agricultural soils. Review 1, Goiania, v.43, n.3, p. 322-338.

- Sigunga, D.O. 1997. Fertilizer nitrogen use efficiency and nutrient uptake by maize (Zea maysL.) in Vertisols in Kenya. PhD thesis, Wageningen Agriculture University, The Netherlands.
- Smaling, E.(1993) Soil nutrient depletion in sub-Saharan Africa. In: Van Reuler, H. and Prins,W. (eds) The role of plant nutrients for sustainable food crop production in sub-SaharanAfrica. VKP, Leidschendam, The Netherlands
- Smaling, E.M.A., Nandwa, S. and Janssen, B.H. (1997). Soil fertility in Africa is at stake. In:
  Buresh, R.J. Sanchez, P.A. and Calhoun, F. (Eds). Replenishing soil fertility in Africa.
  Soil Science Society of America (SSSA), SSSA Special Publication 51, Madison, pp 47-61
- Smaling, E.M.A. (2006). Fertilizer use and the environment in Africa: friends or foes? Background paper: African fertilizer summit: nourish the soil, feed the continent, Abuja, Nigeria, pp 25
- Smil, V. (1999). Nitrogen in crop production: An account of global flows. Global Biogeochem. Cycl. 13: 647-662.
- Smith, K.A. (1990). Greenhouse gas fluxes between land surfaces and the atmosphere. Progress in Phys.Geogr. 14, 349-372.
- Snapp, S.S., Jayne, T.S. Mhango, W. Benson, T. and Ricker-Gilbert, J. (2014). Maize yield response to nitrogen in Malawi's smallholder production systems. Working paper 9
- Snyder, C.S. and Bruulsema, T.W. (2007). Nutrient use efficiency and effectiveness in North America: indices of agronomic and environmental benefit. International Plant Nutrition Institute, Norcross, GA. Ref no. 07076.

- Son, T.T.N., Thul, V.V. Chin, D.V. and Hiraoka, H. (2000). Effect of Organic and Bio-Fertilizer on Soybean and Rice Under Rice Based Cropping System. Proceedings of the 2000 Annual Workshop of JIRCAS Mekong Delta Project: pp. 100-110.
- Stehfest, E. and Bouwman, L. (2006). N<sub>2</sub>O and NO emission from agricultural fields and soils under natural vegetation: summarizing available measurement data and modeling of global annual emissions. Nut Cyc in Agroeco 74:207–228.
- Thompson, H. (2012). Food science deserves a place at the table US agricultural research chief aims to raise the profile of farming and nutrition science. Nature, July 12.
- Tian, G., Badejo, M.O koh, A. Ishida, F. Kolawole, G. Hayashi, Y. and Salako, F. (2007). Effects of residue quality and climate on plant residue decomposition and nutrient release along the transect from humid forest to Sahel of West Africa. Biogeochemistry. 86:217–229.
- Tokuda, S. and Hayatsu, M. (2001). Nitrous oxide emission potential of 21 acidic tea field soils in Japan. Soil Sci. Plant Nutr. 47: 637-642.
- Vanlauwe, B., Diels, J. Aihou, K. Iwuafor, E.N. Lyasse, O. Sanginga, N. and Merckx, R. (2002a). Direct interactions between N fertilizer and organic matter: Evidence from trials with 15N-labeled fertilizer. In: Vanlauwe B, Diels J, Sanginga N, Merckx R (eds)
  Integrated plant nutrient management in Sub-Saharan Africa.CAB International, Wallingford, pp 173–184.
- Vanlauwe, B., Palm, C.A. Murwira, H.K. and Merckx R. (2002b). Organic resource management in Sub-Saharan Africa: Validation of a quality driven decision support system. Agronomy. 22:1–8.

- Vanlauwe, B., Kihara, J. Chivenge, P. Pypers, P. Coe, R. and Six, J. (2011). Agronomic use efficiency of N fertilizer in maize-based systems in sub-Saharan Africa within the context of integrated soil fertility management. Plant and Soil. 339: 35-50.
- Verchot, L., van Straaten, O. and Zomer, R. (2007). Pre-feasibility Report Nyando River Watershed, Kenya. Biophysical Characterization, Land Suitability and Project Scenario Analysis
- Walaga, C., Egulu, B. Bekunda, M. and Ebanyat, P. (2000). Impact of policy change on soil fertility management in Uganda. *In*: Hilhorst, T. and Muchechena, F.M. (eds). Nutrients on the move-soil fertility dynamics in Africa farming systems, Inst Environ, Dev pp 29-44
- Wang, S.H.L., Lohr, V.I. and Coffey, D.L. (1984). Growth Response of Selected Vegetable Crops to Mushroom Compost Application in a controlled environment. Plant Soil. 82: 31–40.
- Waruru, B.K., Njoroge, C.R.K. and Wanjogu, S.N (2003). Biophysical baseline information for the Nyando catchment area: The soils of the Nyando catchment area. Reconnaissance Soil Survey Report No. R 21.
- Waswa, B.S. Mugendi, D.N. Vanlauwe, B. and Kung'u, J. (2007). Changes in soil organic matter as influenced by organic residue management regimes in selected experiments in Kenya,
  In: Bationo, A., Waswa, B. Kihara, J. and Kimetu, J. (eds). Advances in integrated soil fertility management in Sub-Saharan Africa: Challenges and opportunities, Springer, The Netherlands, pp. 447-469.

- Yue, J., Shi, Y. Liang, W. Wu, J. Wang, C.R. and Huang, G.H. (2005). Methane and nitrous oxide emissions from rice field and related microorganism in black soil in north eastern China. Nutr Cycl Agroecosyst.73:293–301.
- Zou, J.W., Huang, Y. Zheng, X.H. and Wang, Y.S. (2007). Quantifying direct N<sub>2</sub>O emissions in paddy fields during rice growing season in mainland China: dependence on water regime, Atmos Environ. 41:8030–42.
- Zhou, M., Brandt, P. Pelster, D. E. Rufino, M. C. Robinson, T. and Butterbach-Bahl, K. (2014) Regional nitrogen budget of the Lake Victoria Basin, East Africa: syntheses, uncertainties and perspectives, Environ. Res. Lett. 9, 105009–105019.

Appendix 1: Analysis of variance highland grain yield						
Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr	
Treatment	5	18.43	3.69	8.69	0.001	
Error	12	5.09	0.42			
Total	17	23.52				
CV= 20.3						

## APPENDICES

### Appendix 2: Analysis of variance highland stover yield

			0	~		
Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr	
Treatment	5	34.59	6.92	3.76	0.028	
Error	12	22.07	1.84			
Total	17	56.66				
CV=17.7						
Appendix 3: Analysis of variance lowland grain yield						
Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr	
Treatment	5	1.99	0.40	0.99	0.503	
Block	2	29.27	14.64	36.63	< 0.001	
Error	10	4.00	0.40			
Total	17	35.25				
CV=54.9						

## Appendix 4: Analysis of variance lowland stover yield

Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr
Treatment	5	2.88	0.58	1.14	0.425
Block	2	32.68	16.34	32.28	< 0.001
Error	10	5.06	0.51		
Total	17	40.63			
CU 27.0					

CV= 37.9

## Appendix 5: Analysis of variance highland seasonal cumulative N2O emission

Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr	
Treatment	5	0.0767	0.0153	7.0890	0.003	
Error	12	0.0260	0.0022			
Total	17	0.1026				
CV=19.9						
Appendix 6: Analy	sis of va	ariance lo	wland sea	sonal cur	nulative N	20 emission
		~~	1.000	Г		
Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr	_
Source of variation Treatment	DF 5	SS 0.0832	MSS 0.0166	F 7.4255	pr 0.004	-
Source of variation Treatment Block	DF 5 2	SS 0.0832 0.0003	MSS 0.0166 0.0001	F 7.4255 0.0644	pr 0.004 <0.001	
Source of variation Treatment Block Error	DF 5 2 10	SS 0.0832 0.0003 0.0224	MSS 0.0166 0.0001 0.0022	F 7.4255 0.0644	pr 0.004 <0.001	
Source of variation Treatment Block Error Total	DF 5 2 10 17	SS 0.0832 0.0003 0.0224 0.1059	MSS 0.0166 0.0001 0.0022	F 7.4255 0.0644	pr 0.004 <0.001	

69

			<u> </u>		
Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr
Treatment	5	0.7275	0.1455	7.3430	0.002
Error	12	0.2378	0.0198		
Total	17	0.9652			
CIL 01 0					

# Appendix 7: Analysis of variance highland grains N concentration

CV = 21.3

### Appendix 8: Analysis of variance highland stover N concentration

Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr
Treatment	5	0.1426	0.0285	80.3905	< 0.001
Error	12	0.0043	0.0004		
Total	17	0.1469			
CV=16.1					

### Appendix 9: Analysis of variance highland cores N concentration

		0			
Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr
Treatment	5	0.4761	0.0952	5.5351	0.017
Error	12	0.2064	0.0172		
Total	17	0.6825			
CV=69.0					

### Appendix 10: Analysis of variance N<sub>2</sub>O emissions per yield

Appendix 10. Analysis of variance 120 clinssions per yield					
Source of variation	DF	SS	MSS	F	pr
Treatment	5	29221.14	5844.23	8.39	0.001
Error	12	8362.45	696.87		
Total	17	37583.60			
CVI 040					

CV= 24.0